Khartoum's Economic Achilles' Heel The intersection of war, profit, and greed

> By Suliman Baldo August 2016





Cover image: The Central Bank of Sudan, its headquarters in the capital Khartoum. As documented in this report, the bank plays a significant role in much of the government's current economic mismanagement. Photo: Mussapedia/Wikimedia Commons

# Khartoum's Economic Achilles' Heel

The intersection of war, profit, and greed

By Suliman Baldo August 2016

# **Executive Summary**

Sudan's increasingly urgent economic crisis, which has recently grown more acute because of financial isolation related in part to tighter sanctions enforcement for Iran, has become the Sudanese regime's greatest vulnerability. This economic vulnerability has caused sanctions relief to replace debt relief as the regime's primary preoccupation, giving the U.S. government powerful leverage to support an inclusive peace deal in Sudan that leads to a transition to democracy. In a situation where grand corruption and mismanagement of mineral resources are among the key drivers of deadly conflicts in Sudan, understanding the Sudanese regime's economic vulnerabilities in greater detail can equip policymakers to better tailor their financial pressure measures to target top Sudanese leaders and their enablers, who orchestrate large-scale atrocity crimes and theft in Sudan.

When the Omar al-Bashir regime seized power in 1989, the regime and its supporters quickly came to dominate the economy in obvious and subtle ways. The country's profitable parastatal groups and private sector corporations were undercut. The regime and its supporters began to dominate and extract wealth for themselves from the economy's key strategic and high-value sectors, including the oil, transportation, communications, and construction industries. The regime privatized state corporations, giving over the control of these corporations to regime-affiliated businesses and charities—on a non-competitive basis and for low prices. The regime-affiliated economic networks of hundreds of commercial companies, which dominate what might otherwise be a productive and independent private sector, constitute what many Sudanese people call a "gray economy." This gray economy thrives in the shadows of the "deep state," the latter being a term Sudanese people use to refer to the networks that have managed through their control of the gray economy to hijack the national economy and exploit that power to generate benefits for themselves. Some government institutions figure prominently among the key operators in this gray

# 1 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

economy. These government institutions operate alongside companies controlled by regime cronies which hold monopolies over entire sectors of the national economy and are well protected. These government institutions include, among others, the economic outshoots of the ministries of Defense and Interior, and the National Intelligence and Security Services (NISS) which all have dozens of companies operating in the commercial arena. Senior ruling National Congress Party (NCP) officials and members of their immediate and extended families also own protected companies. These groups all receive privileged treatment in the allocation of government contracts and in countless waivers of government dues for customs, taxation, and other business transactions.

This economic duality makes the Sudanese government highly vulnerable, inside and out. State-enshrined grand corruption, combined with economic mismanagement and short-sighted, opportunistic overspending of finite public money on unproductive pursuits, have left the regime heavily indebted. Tighter enforcement of sanctions on Iran has prompted global financial institutions to de-risk and stop doing

The Sudanese government's financial vulnerabilities and urgent desire to have sanctions lifted create significant new leverage for U.S. leaders and the international community. business with risky clients, including Sudan. This isolation has created a cash crunch with fewer sources of outside revenue and foreign currency flowing into state coffers. Regime officials and their supporters have relied on this cash to maintain high-cost lifestyles and fund patronage networks. Recent banking restrictions now affect individual transactions and directly hamper access to cash by some key operators in the gray economy. These restrictions have helped prompt a concerted Sudanese government-led lobbying effort to have sanctions—particularly U.S. sanctions—lifted as quickly as possible.

The Sudanese government's financial vulnerabilities and urgent desire to have sanctions lifted create significant new leverage at an opportune moment for U.S. leaders and the international community. In particular, the financial pressure that Sudanese leaders feel now can be tightened and eased by U.S. policymakers in strategic ways as part of a system of coercion and incentives that is one part of a broader enhanced comprehensive U.S. strategy with Sudan. This broader U.S. approach with Sudan should include expanded diplomatic resources and more concerted engagement in support of a single unified inclusive national process and a transition to democracy.

The Sudanese government claims that U.S. sanctions have created the hardships that Sudanese people experience. Regime officials minimize

the role they themselves have played in mismanaging the economy, in wasting and abusing resources and in diverting the Sudanese public's money away from the productive and human development sectors particularly agriculture, health, industry, and education—toward private accounts or to fund war against Sudanese citizens in peripheral regions. In addition to devoting a disproportionate share of the national budget to the military and security sector, the regime is also believed to run a covert budget which is not subject to oversight by government agencies. This covert budget is said to benefit interest groups close to the inner circles of power, and to equip the regime's military, security, and police forces to better repress dissent and challenges to its authority.

Inside and outside of Sudan, the Sudanese regime has skillfully disseminated propaganda and deployed a number of diversionary tactics to advance its narrative and attempt to persuade diverse audiences to support its positions in various international forums—including at the United Nations in New York and Geneva, at the African Union, at the Arab League, with European partners, and in the legislative and executive branches of the U.S. government. The Sudanese government's campaign has left significant multilateral actors without the leverage or political will that the United States is now in a unique position to deploy.

# Recommendations

To the **Government of Sudan**, the Enough Project recommends the following:

- 1. End conflict. Facilitate a genuinely comprehensive and inclusive solution to end Sudan's civil wars, and steer the country to a democratic transition.
- Increase accountability. Fight official corruption, and introduce transparency measures. Give Sudan's independent Auditor's Chamber prosecutorial powers. Empower other accountability institutions, such as Sudan's Chamber of Public Grievances (ombudsman chamber), according to well-established international standards. Reform the mandate, composition, and powers of the recently-formed National Anti-Corruption Commission in accordance with international standards and best practice.
- 3. Protect the independence of the judiciary and the media.
- 4. Support the tracing and return of stolen public funds.

To the Sudanese opposition, civil society, academics, and institutional reform experts, the Enough Project recommends:

- 5. **Plan for integration and reform.** Work for better coordination and integration of ongoing initiatives for the development of alternative policies for the reform of the economic sector and other sectors vital for the stability of the state in the event of transition to democracy.
- 6. **Research and document all stolen public funds and assets.** Prepare plans for the recovery of these assets and for holding accountable those responsible for their diversion.

To the African Union and the United Nations Economic Commission for Africa (ECA), the Enough Project recommends:

7. **Support illicit finance investigations.** Provide technical assistance to civil society efforts to enable them to identify, investigate, and document illicit financial flows from Sudan, in particular from the diversion of oil revenue. Then, enhance accountability by supporting efforts to recover such funds.

# Introduction

Sudan's "National Salvation Regime" has undergone profound changes over time since the June 1989 coup d'état that brought it to power. Initially motivated and ideologically driven by radical Islamism, it has metamorphosed into a kleptocratic regime in which the material interests of those in the inner circles of

power have become the main cement of regime loyalty and cohesion. The regime has managed to neutralize any semblance of dominance that the Sudanese Islamist movement once had in directing the affairs of the state. Instead, Sudan's Islamist movement is today a shadow of itself, much like its political incarnation, the NCP. Today, President Omar al-Bashir relies on a trusted inner circle of senior army and security commanders to ensure the regime's survival, while the Sudanese Islamist movement and the NCP conveniently serve as reservoirs of cadres and technocrats that keep the wheels of the state functioning.

Sudan's security context is marked by protracted insurgencies and intercommunal violence. Seven of Sudan's 18 federal states, including parts of eastern Sudan, are in crisis today. The Sudanese government and its allied forces continue violent attacks against civilians in Darfur, where the armed insurgency that started in late 2002 continues to simmer. Civilians in the Nuba Mountains areas of South Kordofan and in

Blue Nile state (the "Two Areas") also face air and ground attacks by government forces. The armed opposition groups in these areas are exhausted and unable to militarily prevail decisively or to conclude their peace talks with a lasting deal, largely due to their continuous internal disputes and the intransigence of Khartoum.

It would appear that the containment of the conflict in the peripheries is serving the interest of this kleptocratic regime in several ways. For one, the open-ended state of emergency serves as a cover for widespread corruption linked to military procurement and to spending on militias and the command corps of the army. Since 1989, President al-Bashir's government has consistently spent a disproportionate share of public money on the Sudan Armed Forces (SAF), the NISS, the national police, and other uniformed forces and auxiliary militias.<sup>1</sup>

The result is a paradox of a national army with far superior firepower compared to all of the armed movements that it fights combined, but with an impoverished and weakened infantry. Most of the resources allocated to the SAF are spent on officer corps benefits and the army's economic corporation and military industries. The regime, as a result, has come to rely almost entirely on tribal militias that serve as auxiliary forces for the Despite its displays of dominance, the Sudanese regime faces serious political and security vulnerabilities on the inside and on the outside.

SAF and the NISS and fight ground battles in Darfur and the Two Areas. This reliance on militias in turn exacerbates the ethnic polarization within Sudan and threatens the country with further dismemberment.

Despite its displays of dominance, the Sudanese regime faces serious political and security vulnerabilities on the inside and on the outside. Failure to negotiate a comprehensive and just peace with the political and armed opposition allied under the banner of Sudan Call Forces means that the country continues struggling in the quagmire of protracted violent conflict and political acrimony. Divisions within the erstwhile Sudanese Islamist movement have led to the emergence of a vocal dissident Islamist opposition that is also boycotting the official "national dialogue," thus accelerating the erosion of the regime's religious and political claims of legitimacy.

Economic mismanagement and decades of officially organized and protected corruption have aggravated these political weaknesses. The Sudanese regime has also managed its relations with other countries, including Saudi Arabia, in short-sighted and opportunistic ways that are now complicating Sudan's

economic situation and financial isolation. Sudan had in the past sought to benefit from Saudi investments and aid flows while maintaining an intense covert strategic military and security cooperation with Iran.<sup>2</sup> In March 2015, however, Sudan made an abrupt 180-degree reversal of its regional alliances by siding with Saudi Arabia, including by sending two battalions of Sudanese soldiers to join the Saudi-led ground offensive in Yemen against the Shia Houthi movement. A key factor in Sudan's shift of alliances is its desperate need for continued injections of hard currency (which have come in the past from Saudi Arabia and allied Persian Gulf<sup>3</sup> countries<sup>4</sup>) to ease its money supply challenges.

The regime readily attributes to external pressures the livelihood hardships the government's policies are inflicting on the Sudanese people. Sudanese leaders routinely denounce in particular the economic sanctions that the United States has imposed on Sudan since the mid-1990s because of the regime's links to international terrorism and its attacks on Sudanese citizens. However, there is no salvation from these problems without a genuine change of behavior that would promote lasting peace and governance reforms that eradicate institutional corruption and allow for the recovery of stolen assets. Accountability for gross rights violations and atrocity crimes in conflict areas, as well as for the diversion of public assets for private gains should be part and parcel of the required changes, without which Sudan may continue its descent into state failure. The international community should leverage the regime's multiple internal and external economic vulnerabilities to press the Sudanese government into agreeing to negotiated solutions rather than continuing in its current destructive path of military subjugation and political repression of its opponents.

Such are the paradoxes of the situation in Sudan. The regime appears to keep a tenuous grip on the political and security situation, but it is constantly undermined by its own short-term opportunistic moves, mismanagement of the economy, and its enabling and protection of grand corruption as a way to maintain its power, as laid out in the following sections.

This paper will analyze in greater detail the structural weaknesses and economic vulnerabilities of the Sudanese regime and illustrate aspects of such weaknesses by analyzing the revenue and expenditure patterns as reflected in Sudan's national budgets over the past few years.

# Structural deformities of Sudan's economy

The foundational pillars on which the al-Bashir regime was firmly built became increasingly discernible soon after the regime took power in 1989. The Sudanese Islamist movement had plotted to seize power for decades and did so finally through the 1989 coup d'état. It then set up a broad political body, the NCP, to give some semblance of a broad-based government. The NCP became the de facto ruling party, acting in many instances above the authority of the executive. In 1995, Eltigani Abdel-Gadir, a founding member of Sudan's Islamist movement, who at the time occupied one of the highest ideological positions in the state, documented in a series of scathing articles a strategic shift in the structure of the regime that had led to the replacement of the original trilogy—of the Movement, the Party, and the Government—by a new one. The new power trilogy consisted of an unholy alliance among Sudanese Islamist businessmen, members of the tribal clans and families of top leaders, and a security apparatus with its own growing economic powers—and hence the incentives and the blind loyalty to protect the interests of both the regime's inner circle and its own members.<sup>5</sup>

#### Undermining the national economy through "tamkeen" ("consolidation")

The shift in the political and economic orientation of the regime came as a consequence of a strategy known as "tamkeen," an Arabic word meaning "consolidation" or "empowerment." Tamkeen served to operationalize the al-Bashir regime's cross-cutting political, economic, and security objectives by consolidating sources of support and strengthening ties with loyalists across these sectors. In its early years of rule, the Sudanese regime had aggressively consolidated power by simply taking over the security and economic sectors at the federal level and at the level of state institutions. Politically, the strategy consisted of decapitating political parties and Sudan's vibrant trade unions and civil society movements.<sup>6</sup> This practice involves brutally violent suppression of many Sudanese individuals and groups that do not support the regime or are simply independent. When first consolidating power, to replace those purged from the civil service and uniformed forces, the regime appointed the cadres and members of the Sudanese Islamist movement. Ideological loyalty thus replaced expertise and technical competence across the board.

At the economic level, the strategy of tamkeen consisted of the regime exerting control over the various economic sectors throughout the country, particularly through the Sudanese Islamist movement's predominant strength in Islamic banking and investment, creating the "gray economy" (described further below).

Alsir Sidahmed, a leading Sudanese economist and oil industry analyst, documented in a 2013 publication the mass dismissal of 76,640 public sector employees in the first three years of the regime (1989 to 1992)<sup>7</sup> under the dubious claim that this mass dismissal was dictated by "public good" imperatives.<sup>8</sup> The number of people dismissed in those three years alone was more than double the number of people who retired from public service in the 85 years preceding the 1989 coup d'état. The collapse of the Sudanese civil service that resulted from this sweeping onslaught is a key factor in the subsequent mismanagement of the national economy.<sup>9</sup> The regime has ultimately maintained this system for decades through its continued violent repression of opposing or independent voices and through its ruthless use of large-scale atrocity crimes against Sudanese people who seek a more equitable and proportional share of the national resources.

#### The resulting gray economy

With the "Salvation" regime's rise to power, Sudanese Islamist businesses gradually displaced leading private sector corporations and profitable and accountable parastatals, or forced them into sharing the market they dominated (a trend that continues today<sup>10</sup>). A gray economy gradually established itself and came to dominate entire strategic and high-value sectors of the economy, such as the oil, transport, communications, and construction industries. A major mechanism for growing the gray economy was the privatization of state corporations to regime-affiliated businesses and charities without competition and at low give-away values in what a leading economist labeled a "garage sale."<sup>11</sup> The gray economy is also dominated by key covert official operators: the ministries of Defense and Interior and the NISS, and companies incorporated and capitalized with public funds under the umbrellas of the three.

A 2012 report by Sudan's official Enumeration of Government Companies and Investments Commission found a total of 603 parastatal companies in the country. Of these 603 companies, 240 were government-owned, and another 45 companies were owned by the ministries of Defense and Interior and the NISS, showing the extent of the security sector's role as a key operator in the national economy. The commission determined that only 50 of these companies were strategically important enough to be retained.<sup>12</sup>

By definition, Sudan's gray economy thrives in the shadows of the "deep state," a term Sudanese people use to refer to the networks that have managed through their control of the gray economy to hijack the national economy and exploit that power to generate benefits for themselves. The deep state is today

Sudan's gray economy thrives in the shadows of the "deep state." displaying signs of growing economic vulnerability, much of which is selfinflicted but also aggravated by external factors. These vulnerabilities provide leverage and openings for both domestic and international efforts to move the country out of crisis and toward peace, democracy, and greater respect for the human rights of Sudanese citizens.

Lack of transparency with the budget has meant that the structure and main inner workings of the gray economy have remained shielded from the public eye and hidden from the scrutiny of even Sudan's General Auditor's Chamber. Still, official budgets projections and reports by the Central Bank of Sudan (CBOS) on the annual budgets' actual performance, year by year, reveal significant tax and customs exemptions granted to the gray

companies. In a 2015 report published by the Sudanese policy research organization Sudan Democracy First Group, leading Sudanese economist Dr. Siddig Umbadda noted, "a recent report of the Tax and Customs Reform Commission (2014) showed that the weak tax revenue to GDP ratio is attributed to direct and indirect tax exemptions which amounted to 60% of [value-added tax] revenue, in addition to weak collection, as the average tax loss amounted to 30%."<sup>13</sup> The al-Bashir regime, by promoting preferential treatment and heavy tax exemptions for its loyalists, fails to amass the large share of the tax revenue that the state could collect. The regime is not generating nearly as much money for the state—much less the Sudanese public—as it might.

Sudan's profitable and expansive weapons manufacturing sector has equipped Sudanese armed forces and their allies in their attacks on civilians in Darfur, South Kordofan, Blue Nile, and elsewhere. The Sudanese military sector has also armed actors throughout the region in South Sudan, CAR, and elsewhere.<sup>14</sup> This sector in particular has benefited enormously from preferential commercial operating terms, which enabled the economic corporation of the SAF, namely the Military Industry Corporation (MIC), to grow.<sup>15</sup> The Sudanese government has claimed that Sudan is Africa's third largest manufacturer and exporter of weapons in Africa (behind South Africa and Egypt<sup>16</sup>), a claim that has also been repeated in some other reports.<sup>17</sup>

The Sudanese Ministry of Interior has had funds available to make huge investments in sectors with no obvious links to maintaining internal security, such as construction, higher education, and hospitals. The ministry has been able to do so by keeping much of the revenue collected from the public by the traffic police, the department of immigration, customs, and other cash-generating units of the ministry "off budget" so that the funds could be spent on such projects at the ministry's discretion. (See more on this below.)

# 7 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

A third covert large operator in the Sudanese economy is the NISS. Like the Ministry of Interior, the NISS has the funds and capability to engage in enterprises that go beyond its core mission. The NISS owns businesses in transportation, construction, private security, service stations,

oil and petrochemicals, catering, and food companies. The NISS is also a large operator in Sudan's health sector, running its own hospitals and health centers for its personnel and their families. In a public relations gesture that speaks volumes about the well-resourced security sector and the severely under-resourced public health sector, the NISS had the means to donate expensive and highly specialized medical equipment to the People's Hospital, one of Sudan's largest public hospitals.<sup>18</sup> The NISS also has the funds to spend on sports clubs and to donate heavily subsidized food items to newspaper editors during the fasting month of Ramadan.

Despite its considerable income-generating capabilities, Sudan's security sector nonetheless remains the single largest consumer of state expenses, while it contributes little revenue in return, as critical analyses by the national economic expert Dr. El-Tigani Altayeb of the 2015 and 2016 projected national budgets have revealed. According to this former state minister of finance and former World Bank country director, the budget for the 2015 fiscal year anticipated total expenses of 13.7 billion SDG for the government's

A third covert large operator in the Sudanese economy is the National Intelligence and Security Services.

defense, security and police agencies. Of this 13.7 billion, 10.2 billion (74 percent) was earmarked for salaries and benefits. The cumulative total of government spending on the security sector represented 78 percent of the expenses of the national budget, compared to the meager 7 percent allocated to the agriculture, manufacturing, education, and health sectors combined. The 2015 national budget anticipated receiving 14.2 billion SDG in revenues from the security sector. Of this 14.2 billion, 13.3 billion was to come from the Department of Customs. Other security sector units—police, armed forces, and the NISS—were expected to contribute only 900 million SDG to the national budget that year.<sup>19</sup>

The 2016 budget dedicated 76 percent of government expenditure to the defense, police, and security sectors, while only 8 percent of projected expenditures were earmarked for the agriculture and manufacturing sectors and to the vital health and education sectors.<sup>20</sup>

#### Official corruption: Protections for "tagneeb" ("set-aside") government revenues

The regime's tamkeen approach of consolidating its political and economic resources would not have been possible without the deliberate diluting or liquidation of the institutional and legal instruments that were mandated in the past to protect public funds from embezzlement and diversion for purposes other than those defined in the national budgets. These watchdog institutions had also previously been empowered to refer for legal prosecution those who indulge in such practices, and these institutions could also press for the recovery of diverted public assets. The leaders who took power in 1989 systematically weakened such institutions and regulations—or ridded themselves altogether of these institutions. This strategy facilitated the diversion of public funds toward financing the regime's ideological grandiose project of a fast-track Islamization of Sudan, also known in the regime's propaganda as the "civilization project." However, as the vision dissipated and the pursuit of wealth and opulence replaced it, grand and petty corruption soon crept in and became the rule rather than the exception. Some of the first state institutions

to be dismantled by the regime were the departments of Mechanical Transportation and Supply and Logistics. These units were mandated to control government expenditures in the import and/or local purchase and maintenance of vehicles, furniture, and office supplies, etc., respectively.

The Ministry of Interior is by no means the only government agency that indulged in a widespread practice of keeping "off-budget accounts," officially known by the sanitized term "tagneeb." The word is Arabic for "expatriation," or "setting aside" of government revenues, ostensibly for the public good but in practice for the exclusive control of the top officials of the concerned government agency. Tagneeb threw wide

open the doors for grand and petty corruption throughout the institutions of the state.

The practice of "tagneeb" threw wide open the doors for grand and petty corruption throughout the institutions of the state.

The Sudanese government has allowed the Auditor General's Chamber to function. The Auditor General's Chamber and the Chamber of Public Grievances (ombudsman chamber) together represent the surviving but toothless oversight institutions. The government has largely failed, however, to act on their findings, prosecute corrupt officials, build independent institutions, and recover the diverted public funds that they routinely reported to the head of state and Parliament. Parliament has proven itself to be wholly unable to curb official corruption. A few members in successive legislative sessions have loudly denounced corrupt practices without succeeding in getting the legislature to take strong action to end the blatant theft of public funds and assets.

A 2011 auditor general's report identified 15 government ministries and units that kept accounts that are beyond oversight of the Ministry of Finance and the Auditor General's Chamber. The report found that these accounts served, among other things, to pay incentives and rewards for the officials.

The report named the ministries of Defense, Interior, Justice, and Agriculture and Animal Wealth among the seven ministries that declined to close such accounts.<sup>21</sup> The auditor general routinely documents these practices and names the ministries and agencies that decline to be audited, to no effect at all.

In addition to withholding a sizable percentage of government revenue, the "set aside" accounts also serve to hide the revenues from illicit and arbitrary fees from the probing eyes of the auditor general. Government agencies compete with one another to levy fees from the public—in total disregard of the laws, rules, and procedures that criminalize the extraction of such fees. The two pervasive practices of hiding both licit and illicit revenues have had the combined effect of threatening to seriously reduce the flow to the public budget of the revenues raised by many state agencies and to provoke public anger and protests. As such levies on the agricultural and industrial sectors have multiplied, and as levies on private regime-affiliated businesses have been reduced, the toll on the productive sectors that most benefit the public has grown, contributing to the loss of foreign and national capital from Sudan.

There is clearly a deficit of political will to end "tagneeb" and the collection of illicit fees by state agencies. Corruption is effectively protected. In a recent telling incident, the ombudsman chamber provided a report to Parliament in which several top officials in several government agencies—including the Ministry of Justice and the Agricultural Bank—were named and details of their involvement in corrupt practices were provided. The government heavily suppressed media reporting on the matter. The editors-in-chief

of the Khartoum newspapers received direct instructions by telephone from the NISS to not cover or comment on the report.<sup>22</sup>

It was only under extreme duress, in having to deal with seriously depleted revenue flows, that Minister of Finance Badr El-Deen Mahmoud announced on July 1, 2015 the enforcement for the first time of the electronic collection of state revenues through "Electronic Form 15." This measure signified that the state revenues that had for most of the past 27 years gone to hidden accounts now had a better chance of being rechanneled to the control of the Ministry of Finance through electronic collection.<sup>23</sup>

The process of computerizing revenue has revealed that there were 36,000 types of fees imposed on the public.<sup>24</sup> There were also 17,000 revenue collectors about which the Ministry of Finance had no knowledge, according to the finance minister's own admission in the program "Radio Conference," broadcast on the national radio shortly after the introduction of Electronic Form 15.<sup>25</sup>

The introduction of electronic collection was evidently meant to significantly improve the efficiency of the collection of state revenues. However, the government has yet to enforce laws and regulations that hold

There are few to no prosecutions of officials who set aside government funds or who extract illicit fees from the public.

administratively and criminally liable those who divert public funds to unauthorized use or those who extract illicit fees and dues from the public. The practice has been tolerated and protected at the highest levels—and has therefore spread out to all federal and state institutions. There are few to no prosecutions of officials who set aside government funds or who extract illicit fees from the public.

#### Deformities of Sudan's economy: The regime's Achilles' heel

There is real concern that the regime's monopolization of strategic sectors of the economy would allow it to paralyze and bring to its knees any successor government that comes to power without its consent or participation. The ownership of some of the largest financial services firms, petroleum products distribution companies, and service stations by regime loyalists and the NISS reflect the regime's monopolistic hold. In the event of regime change, these gray economy operators could retaliate by creating shortages in strategic commodities with the intention of paralyzing any successor regime of which they do not approve. However, this survival tool also represents an Achilles' heel, as the regime's grand corruption and the breaks it grants to its affiliated corporations make it extremely difficult if not impossible for the Central Bank of Sudan (CBOS) and the Ministry of Finance to fix the fundamental problems of the economy and to respond to the population's legitimate demands for basic social services. Failure to deliver these services is becoming the leading trigger behind increasingly vociferous popular protests. Social unrest creates a source of pressure that the political opposition could use to mobilize the population in more politically focused protests. The privileges given to the regime-affiliated economic operators, and the rampant and unchecked grand corruption, are among the leading factors in the undermining of official policies meant to redress the economic crisis in Sudan.

A major driver of the protracted economic crisis in Sudan is the government's failure to adapt its national economic policies to the severe economic impact of the secession of South Sudan in 2011. Sudan ran on an annual budget of less than a billion dollars during the first decade of the al-Bashir regime's rule (1989 to 1999). The oil boom that followed the commercialization of Sudan's oil after that time then multiplied government foreign earnings tenfold. The independence of South Sudan in 2011 meant the loss of income from southern oil, which had accounted for 55 percent of government revenues and more than 60 percent of foreign currency resources.<sup>26</sup> An immediate result was a dramatic increase in the prices of food and other essential commodities as economic growth slowed significantly.

The World Bank notes, "Sudan did not use the oil windfalls to invest in human development, diversify its economy, or promote private sector growth. Political instability, corruption and economic uncertainty compromise the enabling environment for business development, growth, and employment (2010 Investment Climate Assessment). Other constraints include inadequate infrastructure services (e.g., transport and electricity), access to finance and taxation policies."<sup>27</sup>

In fact, large infrastructural projects that were built during this period were largely financed by new loans from China and Arab sovereign funds, increasing the country's foreign debt burden, and leaving many Sudanese people wondering where the \$60 to \$80 billion in oil revenues generated during the boom decade had gone.

Following the economic shock of South Sudan's secession, old habits continued. There were staggering deformities in the allocation of resources from revenues, with the lion's share going to the state bureaucracy and its security sector as compared to meager spending on the traditional production sectors and essential social services. Signs of the collapse of the public health system in Sudan are accelerating, and the education system has deteriorated significantly. There is little to no response to complaints by educators, health sector professionals, economists, academics, activists, and the public at large of severe funding shortages on sectors that boost human development and better distribution of the national wealth.

A closer look at the national budget projections and actual performances over recent years shows the degree to which Sudan's economic crises is self-inflicted, with external factors, such as the foreign debt, sanctions, and poor relations with the donor community adding to the harshness of its impact.

#### A 2016 budget that is oblivious to hard economic realities

One prominent Sudanese economist has described the projections of the 2016 national budget as akin to "playing music on imaginary strings,"<sup>28</sup> and another economist compared the budget's projections to an obstacle race of "jumping over the bitter realities."<sup>29</sup> The 2016 budget reflects the distortions, inconsistencies, deceptions, and short-term opportunism that generally characterize the Sudanese regime's approach to resource management and the economic crisis gripping the country.

The 2016 budget projected total revenue of 67.5 billion SDG.<sup>30</sup> Sudan's 2016 budget anticipates total expenditures of 66.9 billion SDG,<sup>31</sup> with a gap of 600 million SDG. Revenue is thus equal to \$11.25 billion

at the official exchange rate of 6 Sudanese pounds to the dollar, and expenditure is projected to total \$11.3 billion—a deficit equal to \$100 million, or 1.6 percent of GDP.

The minister of finance pledged in December 2015 that the budget would not introduce price increases for household goods. Despite this pledge, however, within weeks of the budget's adoption, the Ministry of Finance instructed the Taxation Chamber to increase its targeted collection by 20 percent. The minister of oil explained to the Parliament that Sudan had a deficit in the production of cooking gas and would have to import this vital product. He also revealed that Sudan was importing other oil products at a rate that was \$16 higher than the international market price per barrel because it had to borrow the costs of the imports. He said Sudan already owed creditor oil companies \$2.5 billion.<sup>32</sup>

By late January 2016, Sudan had liberalized the price of jet fuel, furnace gas, and cooking gas,<sup>33</sup> which led to a 200 percent increase in the price of cooking gas.<sup>34</sup> The government invited the private sector to import these products<sup>35</sup> and appeared to be moving toward a general privatization of oil products, a move widely expected to dramatically raise prices, as demonstrated by the cooking gas precedent.

#### Revenue (domestically-generated tax and non-tax)

Sudan has projected total national revenues in 2016 of 67.5 billion SDG, with 2 or 2.5 billion SDG coming from foreign grants and loans. For the remaining 65 billion SDG of national revenue, 74 percent of the internally-generated national revenue comes from taxes.<sup>36</sup> Only six percent of this tax revenue is levied from direct taxes on business profits, salaries, and wages. The remaining tax revenue is generated from indirect taxes on consumer goods, a policy which disproportionately affects the country's poor.

Sudan receives revenue from other sources beyond taxes. It receives 11 percent of its revenue from the oil transit fees and transitional payments by the government of South Sudan under a 2012 agreement. The government of Sudan also receives 3 percent of its revenue from dividends of shares of companies in which the government participates or has investments.<sup>37</sup>

That the government receives such a miniscule share of its internally-generated revenue from profitable private sector enterprise while it receives such an overwhelming share from consumer goods purchased for subsistence exposes a crippling imbalance. A narrow wealthy social base benefits from tax breaks, while the impoverished majority of Sudanese consumers are heavily taxed on the essential goods they need and then do not benefit from the way public money in Sudan is spent.

#### Low non-tax revenue: Sudan's financial isolation and limited, imperiled sources of hard currency

Despite being increasingly financially isolated, due to the tighter enforcement of financial sanctions on Iran that have prompted many international financial institutions to "de-risk" and avoid business with risky clients (including Sudan), Sudan still has some sources of revenues in U.S. dollars and other foreign currencies. These sources, however are few, limited in value, imperiled, and themselves sources of further economic vulnerability for the Sudanese regime, especially given the broader financial isolation that Sudan faces. Sudan imports a much larger share of goods and services than it produces domestically as a result of many years of misguided economic policies that neglected the historically successful industrial and agricultural production sectors, particularly in the rush to develop the oil sector.<sup>38</sup>

#### 12 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org Khartoum's Economic Achilles' Heel:

The intersection of war, profit and greed

The limited sources of revenue and foreign currency in Sudan include:

- Revenue from official gold sales by the Central Bank of Sudan (CBOS);
- Revenue from oil produced in Sudan;
- Oil transit fees and interim compensation payments to Sudan from South Sudan;
- Revenue from traditional exports (including livestock and agricultural products);
- Remittances from Sudanese expatriates and migrants;
- Loans, grants, and foreign investment.

#### 1. Revenue from official gold sales by the Central Bank of Sudan

Gold production in Sudan has increased in recent years,<sup>39</sup> and Sudan could soon become Africa's secondhighest producer of gold (after South Africa).<sup>40</sup> By some estimates, gold production in Sudan could reach an all-time high of 100 tons in 2016.<sup>41</sup> With higher gold production levels and the rising global price of gold,<sup>42</sup> the precious metal has come to rival oil as a main source of income and foreign currency. The

Sudanese government, however, faces serious limitations and risks in the heaviness of its dependence on revenue from gold. As referenced above and detailed by numerous scholars elsewhere, the Sudanese government has no prior history of savvy governance and responsible financial stewardship of revenues from natural resources—as its mismanagement and abuse of the country's oil revenues during the boom years between 1999 and 2011 reflect.

Sudan's gold production is largely controlled by private artisanal miners<sup>43</sup> and local communities in the areas with larger deposits of gold, such as Jebel Amer in North Darfur and Jebel al-Zaraf in North Kordofan. The Ministry of Mining reported that Sudan's total production of gold in 2015 was 82.3 tons,

Sudan could soon become Africa's second-highest producer of gold.

of which 67.5 tons were produced by artisanal miners, while the remaining 14.8 tons were mined industrially by Sudanese and foreign companies. Similarly, of the reported 73.4 tons of gold mined in 2014, only 9.7 tons, or 13.2 percent, were produced by the industrial mining.<sup>44</sup>

Artisanal gold producers sell what they find to gold traders, and the Central Bank of Sudan claims that it is just one buyer of many in the gold market. To beat out other competing buyers and prevent Sudanese gold from being smuggled to regional markets in Egypt, Dubai, and elsewhere, the CBOS must offer these gold producers the best price. This transaction is made costlier for the CBOS because of the widening gap between the official exchange rate (6.1 Sudanese pounds to the dollar<sup>45</sup>) and the black market exchange rate (which at this writing reportedly reached as high as 16.2 pounds to the dollar<sup>46</sup>).

While purchasing gold at the parallel market rate, the CBOS sells it to the Ministry of Finance at the official rate. In effect, to outbid the would-be gold smugglers and buy up gold at such a high price when it is otherwise cash-strapped generally—and particularly when it comes to foreign currency—the Sudanese government must print even more money than it already must print in order to finance the budget and

offset the deficit between revenue and spending. Printing more money to buy gold and finance the deficit, however, exacerbates the deteriorating economic situation by causing the value of the Sudanese pound (which is already low because of the scarcity and high value of foreign currency in Sudan) to fall further, driving up inflation. An active black market with arbitrage and price gouging in Sudan for not only gold but also basic household goods and services such as cooking oil and transportation<sup>47</sup> further increases the pressure. Consumers generally see prices rise on all goods and services; the buyers of goods and services

The regime has not yet managed to fully dominate this gold market, and it has a number of competitors who are ready to challenge its efforts with violence. that are smuggled or traded on the black market face especially high and ever-rising prices. The national currency that is stretched thin comes under increased pressure.

The Sudanese government faces economic vulnerabilities in this situation on multiple fronts. It stands to lose a great deal of the money on which it heavily depends if an increasing volume of increasingly valuable gold is smuggled out of country. The Sudanese government must pay a heavy financial price to beat out market competition and buy the gold that is produced within Sudan and prevent its being smuggled out. The Sudanese government therefore has a direct and strong incentive to control as much gold production as possible and to undermine competition created by other purchasers in the gold marketplace. The regime has not yet managed to fully dominate this gold market, and it has a number of competitors who are ready to challenge its efforts with violence. The regime is therefore economically vulnerable in the extensiveness of its dependence on revenues from an expensive and competitive marketplace full of challengers.

As the volume of gold production increases within Sudan, and the value of gold on the world market rises, one under-appreciated economic vulnerability of the regime is the growing proportion of potential gold revenue that is being lost to the government by being sold outside official

channels. In 2014, Sudan produced 73.4 tons of gold, worth \$3.1 billion. Sudan only managed to export 30.4 tons of gold (41 percent) of what it produced. Sudan generated \$1.3 billion that year in gold revenue. But by failing to export almost 60 percent of its gold through official channels, the Sudanese government missed out on \$1.8 billion in revenues. The following year the percentage of what Sudan lost in potential gold revenue increased. In 2015, Sudan produced 82.3 tons of gold, worth \$3.1 billion. That year, however, Sudan only managed to export 19.4 tons (24 percent of what it produced) through official channels. Sudan generated \$725 million in gold revenues in 2015. But by failing to export 76 percent of the gold it produced through official channels, the Sudanese government missed out on \$2.4 billion in revenues it could have generated on top of what it did make. Sudan may be producing more gold that is worth more, but it is also losing a higher and higher share of the revenue it could be generating for itself.<sup>48</sup>

Even if the regime comes to dominate the gold market within Sudan, it could also face greater difficulties with buying and selling gold on the world market, if international pressure on gold regulators increases and financial isolation by banking institutions continues. A U.N. Panel of Experts has looked into the relationship between gold trafficking and armed groups in Sudan.<sup>49</sup> The Enough Project has argued that a sizable portion of the gold from Sudan is and should be treated internationally by gold dealers as conflict-affected and high-risk for its role in destabilization in Darfur, Blue Nile, and South Kordofan.<sup>50</sup> With these

links between Sudan's gold and violent conflict, there are proposals and efforts underway to bring sanctions and restrictions on the buying and selling of gold from Sudan.<sup>51</sup> If these initiatives gain momentum, the Sudanese regime's financial vulnerabilities related to its dependence on gold revenues will further increase.

#### 2. Revenue from oil produced in Sudan

In the past, Sudan has depended heavily on revenue and hard currency from another natural resource—oil—though the regime failed to leverage the full economic benefits of this revenue source for the Sudanese people during the heaviest oil production years from 1999 to 2011.<sup>52</sup> Sudan then lost most of the oil fields and 75 percent of the oil exports with South Sudan's independence in July 2011. Sudan nevertheless currently produces a certain amount of crude oil,<sup>53</sup> and this oil provides another of the few sources of revenue and hard currency that Sudan is able to currently maintain. The relatively low and uncertain global price of oil,<sup>54</sup> however, means significant reduction or stagnation of earnings from Sudan's current oil production.

A sizable portion of the gold from Sudan is and should be treated internationally by gold dealers as conflict-affected.

Based on its analysis of the Economic and Financial Statistical Review of the CBOS on the actual performance of the fourth quarter of 2015 budget, the Economist Intelligence Unit reported that Sudan had earned \$573.9 million from 12.1 million crude oil barrels exported in 2015. The volume of oil exports had risen 24 percent from the previous year. It had gone from 9.8 million barrels in 2014 to 12.1 million barrels in 2015. But the revenue had dropped by half, from \$1.2 billion in 2014 to \$574 million in 2015. <sup>55</sup> The Sudanese government was getting less revenue per barrel because of the lower value of oil on global market. Despite the marked increase in the volume of the exports, lower global oil prices wiped out much of the financial benefit.<sup>56</sup>

#### 3. Oil transit fees and interim compensation payments to Sudan from South Sudan

The government of South Sudan currently pays the government of Sudan a fixed fee of \$26 per barrel— \$11 in oil processing and transportation fees and \$15 for a transitional financial arrangement—as part of an agreement signed in 2012.<sup>57</sup> This money provides the Sudanese regime with a stream of hard currency, but this stream of cash is limited and imperiled. South Sudan, which had once pumped 340,000 barrels per day at an average price of \$90 per barrel, is currently pumping well below half that amount,<sup>58</sup> and it pumps at a loss—with the fees it pays per barrel to export this low-quality oil exceeding the revenue under today's much lower oil price on the global market. The government of South Sudan, facing its own violent conflict, catastrophic economic situation, and shortage of hard currency,<sup>59</sup> has lower incentives to produce oil under these circumstances. The South Sudanese government itself also has imperiled access to hard currency for providing payments to Sudan. The Sudanese and South Sudanese governments are considering renegotiating the terms of the oil transit fees and transitional financial arrangements, but no decisions have been finalized.<sup>60</sup>

#### **15** The Enough Project • enoughproject.org Khartoum's Economic Achilles' Heel:

The intersection of war, profit and greed

#### 4. Revenue from traditional exports (including livestock and agricultural products)

During the oil boom that lasted from 1999 to 2011, Sudan's Gross Domestic Product (GDP) grew steadily while its structure changed significantly. The government's neglect of the traditional agricultural sector, including livestock, which provides the main livelihood for two-thirds of the population, led to the shrinking of the share of this vital sector in the GDP from 45 percent (during the period from 1992 to 1999) to 30 percent of the GDP by 2013.<sup>61</sup> Nevertheless, agriculture and livestock remain essential for the revival of the Sudanese economy, and could contribute much more to the national wealth if they benefited from greater investment and better governance than has been the case to date.

Despite the neglect to the sector, the combined revenue from agricultural and livestock<sup>62</sup> exports are today the main sources of Sudan's foreign trade as reflected in the export earnings of 2014 and 2015. Sudan earned \$804.3 million from livestock exports in 2015, which was significantly higher than the \$544 million of 2014. Earnings from the export of agricultural products and byproducts totaled \$722.5 million in 2015, higher than the \$684.3 million in 2014.<sup>63</sup> Sudan's most important trade partners for imports and

exports are China, India, Egypt, and Arab Persian Gulf countries (Saudi Arabia particularly, also Qatar, Kuwait, and the United Arab Emirates).<sup>64</sup>

The Sudanese regime has been trying to stimulate production and trade in agriculture<sup>65</sup>—without addressing the structural problems it has helped create with the sector and despite its sustained ground and air assaults targeting the people who are among the continent's most resilient producers of agricultural products and who live in the parts of the country that have the greatest agricultural potential.<sup>66</sup> The regime's focus on generating revenue by increasing agricultural productivity persists, despite crippling water shortages in several parts of Sudan that directly threaten the lives and productivity of both people and livestock.<sup>67</sup> Sudan's own farming communities and agriculture producers are themselves experiencing great food insecurity as the regime seeks to export greater quantities of agricultural products.<sup>68</sup>

Sudan continues to seek external investment in agriculture as well. Decades of abuse, mismanagement, and neglect in these sectors, however, have taken a heavy toll on the land, labor, and capital. The challenging business climate (especially with corruption and lack of Agriculture and livestock remain essential for the revival of the Sudanese economy, and could contribute much more to the national wealth.

infrastructure) in Sudan also deters many potential investors.<sup>69</sup> Investors, national and foreign, routinely complain about the excessive delays and in some instances the outright failure of the government to implement its commitments to provide essential services, such as the extension of secondary power lines or the provision of sufficient quotas of diesel, to the site of their investments. Too many known and hidden government levies on economic activities and essential services also represent major hindrances. The instability of economic policies, and uncertainties about domestic and regional political stability, are also often cited as impediments to foreign investment in Sudan's agriculture sector.<sup>70</sup> The government's allocating lands to investors before having resolved all community and private claims to the ownership or entitlements to these lands has led to repeated popular protests and legal challenges, casting shadows on the legality of the government's land seizures and allocations to investors.<sup>71</sup> Due to these multiple factors, the World Bank has ranked Sudan as offering one of the most difficult environments in the world to do

business.<sup>72</sup> Sudan also now struggles in its banking and transactions with export partners, including Saudi Arabia and other food-insecure Arab Persian Gulf countries. The de-risking by global financial institutions in the wake of tighter sanctions on Iran<sup>73</sup> could increasingly complicate the Sudanese regime's ability to do business, including in the agricultural sector, and bring in revenue and hard currency from outside.

### 5. Remittances from Sudanese expatriates and migrants

Hundreds of thousands of Sudanese expatriates—many of them professional skilled workers but many laborers as well—work in Persian Gulf countries as well as in North America, Europe, and Australia and send remittances back to Sudan.<sup>74</sup> The aggressive application of the tamkeen consolidation strategy outlined above has prompted the flight of thousands of professionals, technicians, and experienced workers from public service. Many Sudanese workers now live and work in the Arab Persian Gulf region and other areas where their competencies and expertise are more readily employed and better compensated, compared to Sudan. Workers also continue to leave Sudan in large numbers because of other systemic issues. Working conditions in many sectors are dismal; disproportionately low budget allocations limit the pay available, and salaries cannot cover the cost of living for the workers or their families. Today, Sudan is one of the countries that has seen the most significant outflow of educated workers, especially health professionals. The United Kingdom, Ireland, Saudi Arabia, and other Arab Persian Gulf states have benefited from this outmigration. But Sudan has lost valuable resources. The country pays to develop qualified health workers, but these workers leave because the system cannot support them, and their departure contributes to the further deterioration in the quality of health services available for the Sudanese population that remains.<sup>75</sup>

Countries to which many Sudanese workers migrate offer better economic opportunities and allow these workers to support their families back in Sudan who have fewer options and more difficult living conditions.<sup>76</sup> The remittances sent by Sudanese workers from outside of Sudan provide another important source of hard currency within Sudan.<sup>77</sup> But a large percentage of the remittances and hard currency go through the parallel market and not through the official channels.

# 6. Loans, grants, and foreign investment

In its efforts to address the budget deficit, stabilize the currency exchange rates, and finance infrastructure projects, Sudan has also relied on donations, loans, and deposits from friendly Arab Persian Gulf states.<sup>78</sup> The government of Sudan has pursued investment projects—including those in natural resource extraction—with other partners, including Saudi Arabia,<sup>79</sup> as well as China, India, and Russia.<sup>80</sup> The Sudanese government has benefited financially—though credible estimates of exactly by how much are not readily available—from leasing and selling large amounts of land in Sudan to domestic supporters and foreign investors.<sup>81</sup> As global oil prices fall and the economic growth rates slow in these countries, Sudan's access to streams of finance from these partners could become imperiled. If de-risking in the wake of tighter enforcement of sanctions against Iran continues to affect Sudan, these trends could also adversely affect financial transactions that bring revenue and hard currency into Sudan.

# **17** The Enough Project • enoughproject.org Khartoum's Economic Achilles' Heel:

The intersection of war, profit and greed

#### High expenditure: Heavy (over)spending on poor investments despite cash crunch

The 2016 budget projections reflect a consistent pattern in the overall structure of spending in Sudan, which is seriously flawed and unbalanced—and has been this way for several years. In 2016, the Sudanese government was projected to spend approximately 66.9 billion SDG on current operational government expenses (salaries and wages, financial transfers to federal states, government purchasing of goods and services, and subsidies for commodities such as wheat flour and refined oil products). By contrast, the government was projected to spend only 10.1 billion SDG on investment in national development projects (including agricultural and industrial sectors—infrastructure, roads, bridges, transportation, electricity, dams, agricultural machinery—and also health and education). In 2015, 60 billion SDG were spent on the government's operational costs, and 6.2 billion SDG went to national development.

Despite limited revenues from taxes and hard currency inflows that are limited, imperiled, and themselves sources of further economic vulnerability, the government continues to overspend and mismanage money. Some of the Sudanese government's heaviest spending goes to its military—at the cost of undermining productive economic activity in Sudan that could generate wealth for the Sudanese people. Other spending by the Sudanese government goes toward investments for select regions and classes of society and ultimately fail to benefit even these narrow contingents without a broader, more inclusive approach to development. A great deal of economically unproductive spending on high-end infrastructure and luxury goods benefits only elites and urban populations in the short-term while exacerbating economic inequalities that increase the regime's overall vulnerability.

#### Costly wars and the price of destruction

The government of Sudan has consistently allocated less than 4 percent of the national budget to health care and education together,<sup>82</sup> even though investment in these sectors could do the most to support the development of Sudan's human capital. Meanwhile, the regime spent 64 percent of its revenue on the "chapters 1 and 2" (staff and procurement of goods and services) sections of its budget in 2011. The regime spent more than 60 percent of its revenue in 2012 on the security sector<sup>83</sup>—including the army, the police, the NISS, and auxiliary forces under the command of regular forces. The 2016 budget projects an increase of current, non-developmental expenditures from about 60 billion SDG in 2015 to 70 SDG billion in 2016. According to the calculations of Dr. El-Tigani Altayeb,<sup>84</sup> the 70 billion SDG represent 87 percent of the 2016 total expenditures of 77 billion SDG that includes expenditures on development activities. Dr. Altayeb compared the 76 percent earmarked to the security sector in the 2016 budget to the 8 percent earmarked for the vital agriculture, livestock, industry, health, and education sectors *combined*. Dr. Altayeb expressed regret for the government's choice in allocating public resources away from sectors that could generate employment and assist in the improvement of the livelihood of a majority of the people who need it most.

Because there is no independent oversight and auditing for it, Sudan's military spending is likely to be even higher than what the government is willing to acknowledge officially. Estimates on these costs range widely. Public statements, such as President Omar al-Bashir saying, "[I]f 100% of the state's budget was allocated to the army to secure the country then that is still not enough,"<sup>85</sup> also provide important signals about the Sudanese leadership's spending priorities.

#### **18** The Enough Project • enoughproject.org Khartoum's Economic Achilles' Heel:

The intersection of war, profit and greed

Despite the government's high allotment of funding for the security sector, the current minister of defense and his predecessor had routinely complained to Parliament that the low pay of foot soldiers is causing many soldiers to leave the army and join the hundreds of thousands of artisanal gold miners. Such complaints led the Parliament to vote for significant increases in the salaries of soldiers, but apparently this decision did not resolve the challenge. According to the independent *Altareeq* online newspaper, the minister of defense reported to Parliament on May 16, 2016 that the lack of funding and salaries had prevented the rotation of troops that had spent more than three years in operational areas.<sup>86</sup>

Because of the high costs of keeping the army on standby or engaged actively in operations, the government has an incentive to keep the SAF auxiliary forces and allied militias leading attacks. These auxiliary and militia fighters target civilian settlements and infrastructure—including markets, schools, and hospitals—in conflict areas. These forces are backed up by the SAF's air force and mechanized divisions on the ground. These attacks have brought about more violent deaths, displacement, and misery as demonstrated again during the fighting in Darfur, the Nuba Mountains, and Blue Nile in 2016.

"[I]f 100% of the state's budget was allocated to the army to secure the country then that is still not enough." *President Omar* 

al-Bashir

#### The folly of grandeur: The Hamdi Triangle and the price of poor investments

Beyond investing a large percentage of its spending on its military, the government of Sudan also engages in disproportionate spending on selectively—not broadly—beneficial infrastructural and development projects. The spending on these projects reflects ideological priorities rather than economic imperatives. Sudan effectively squanders foreign investment and incurs additional huge debts in projects that reflect the ideological agenda and the narrow power interests of the regime rather than the strategic interests of a large majority of the Sudanese people.

The Sudanese power structure has, in fact, formally adopted and now implements a conceptual framework for this narrow approach to national development. The framework was developed by former Finance Minister Abdel-Rahim Hamdi, who at a 2005 NCP convention called for concentrating public funding on "the axis of Dongola, Sinnar, and Kordofan," later labeled by critics as the "Hamdi Triangle." This area is the traditional homeland of the ruling elites from north-central Sudan. Many in the regime's inner circles come from the northern tip of the triangle specifically.

Calls for investment targeting the Hamdi Triangle grew as it became increasingly evident that southern Sudan would secede following the signing of the 2005 Comprehensive Peace Agreement. The Sudanese regime anticipated that other regions of Sudan—Darfur, eastern Sudan, South Kordofan, and Blue Nile and non-Arab groups that constitute the majority in these regions would continue pressing for a fair share of national power and wealth and the acknowledgement of their rights to diversity in Sudan. Amid the rising tide of demands from diverse groups, the Sudanese regime sought to strengthen its economic position, heeding Hamdi's call to keep the Islamist and Arab part of the country's identity predominant.

Hamdi states in his paper, "What is required at the present relates to how to keep the identity of the nation [Islam and Arabism] rather than to how to keep the structure of the state.<sup>87</sup>

A map (reproduced below) developed by Sudan scholar Dr. Philip Roessler and AidData,<sup>88</sup> depicts Chinese finance and development investments in Sudan between 2000 and 2011—a time coinciding with the peak both of the oil boom and of the implementation of development in the Hamdi Triangle area. The map visually reflects the consolidation of economic power by ruling elites through the narrow targeting of development investments to their home constituencies.<sup>89</sup>



Source: AidData and Dr. Philip Roessler

The map indicates that a disproportionate percentage of the more than \$5 billion in non-oil official development investments that China made in Sudan went to power generation and road projects. The largest of these projects, the Merowe hydroelectric dam and the Khartoum-Port Sudan railway, are in the heart of the Hamdi Triangle, and the costly infrastructure-building spree targeting this area began during the time that high revenues from oil exports were flowing into Sudan. The spending, however, exceeded the inflows of revenue. Sudan took out a loan of \$519 million from the Export-Import Bank of China for a part of the construction of the Merowe Dam<sup>90</sup> (the overall project cost \$2.4 billion)<sup>91</sup> in Sudan's Northern state. Sudan also used export credits to finance a \$1.15 billion contract to build a railway between Khartoum and Port Sudan.<sup>92</sup> These costly infrastructure projects consolidated economic activity in the

areas that most benefited the elites. Smaller investments in infrastructure were made in Darfur and South Kordofan, but the projects in these areas, in contrast with those in the Hamdi Triangle, mostly focused on roads that could extend the power and economic reach of elites based in the center.

Governments must invest in large-scale infrastructure projects like the Merowe dam and the Khartoum-Port Sudan railway to build strong national economies. The Sudanese government's investment projects in the Hamdi Triangle, however, given their narrow geographic scope but also the mindset about concentrating the development projects in an area that would primarily benefit the political elites, ultimately benefited very few people—including the regime.

Money was diverted or mismanaged for the projects. The construction of the Merowe Dam itself came under heavy criticism for having provoked violent protests among the communities affected by flooding, which ultimately created irreparable damage to the area.<sup>93</sup> The much-touted "accompanying projects" to the Merowe dam that were meant to benefit the local community and generate further economic activity failed to do so. The modern Merowe international airport that was built has little air traffic because of the low population density in the area and its remoteness from large population centers. The new Merowe hospital also proved to be a fiasco despite the millions of dollars spent on its construction. The staff of the older more dilapidated public hospital refused to take over the new hospital, citing construction errors in the latter and the exorbitant cost of keeping it powered.

#### The "nouveau riche" and the price of luxury spending by elites

Most of Sudan's resources are spent on the country's most destructive activities: Sudan's wars against its people in the periphery, which have been particularly pronounced under the al-Bashir regime. Some of the hard currency is spent on payments, at fluctuating market rates, for leasing the loyalties of regime supporters who otherwise have fluid alliances and include contingents of people who engage in freelance violence for power and take their payment in plunder and theft by the barrel of the gun. In addition to the costs of the war and securing the regime, much of Sudan's limited foreign currency earnings is being spent by the ministries of Defense and Interior and the NISS on prestige projects, such as new high-rise buildings for their offices and the residential needs of primarily their officers corps. As the appetite for these perks and high-end accommodations takes hold within Sudan's elite class and regime loyalists, the competition for increasingly scarce hard currency increases. Pressure on the black market currency exchange rates grows, which in turn increases inflation and the price of household goods for most of Sudan's population—which is already deeply impoverished.

The lopsided priorities of public spending are reflected in the fact that the main expenditure chapters namely (1) staff remuneration; (2) procurement of goods and services; (3) subsidies of strategic commodities; (4) transfers of funds to states—represented 84 percent of the estimated current expenditure projections and 73 percent of the grand total of all expenditure chapters for 2016. The equivalent shares for the four sectors in 2014 was 83 percent of total current expenditures, raising questions about how the government would address unforeseen emergencies, such as the outbreak of an epidemic or serious food shortages.<sup>94</sup>

President al-Bashir's latest inauguration, in-mid 2015, involved swearing in a team of 74 new ministers and state ministers in the federal cabinet, along with 18 governors and seven presidential advisors, assistants and vice presidents. Other constitutional position holders include the speakers of Parliament

# 21 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

and state legislatures, their deputies and heads of parliamentary commissions at federal and state levels, in addition to federal ministers and commissioners of localities. Citing an article published in *al-Intabah* newspaper on June 9, 2012, Saeed Abu-Kambal, a prolific specialized commentator on the Sudanese economy, wrote that the number of holders of constitutional positions at the level of federal minister and state minister was 178 in the national government and the holders of the equivalent positions at federal state level was 650, resulting in a total of 828 ministers and state ministers in mid-2012.<sup>95</sup> By Abu-Kambal's calculations, the salary of a state minister equaled that of 57 doctors, who, like teachers, laborers, and other public sector workers, could work for months without seeing their salaries.<sup>96</sup>

The Sudanese government provides its highest ranking officials with exorbitant salaries and benefits, which drain the budget's limited resources and leave little for development projects. According to a now famous short article by Professor Altayeb Zainalabdin, the salaries and benefits of holders of the top four

The Sudanese government provides its highest ranking officials with exorbitant salaries and benefits, which drain the budget's limited resources and leave little for development projects. categories of constitutional positions consist of the following: "basic salary; allowances for the cost of living, clothing and academic references (equal to six months of pay for each allowance), housing (when a functional housing arrangement could not otherwise be found), annual and semi-annual allowances, and occasional allowances for illness or for vacations. Constitutional position-holders receive generous benefits, including a furnished residence; multiple cars; health care coverage for the official and his or her family incountry and abroad; coverage of educational expenses for the children of officials in public and private schools; fully paid annual vacation, including allowances to cover the cost of family travel, including airfare for international travel for up to three family members. These benefits continue for two years after leaving office."<sup>97</sup>

Another category of privileged workers in the public sector is that of "contractuals," or contractors in the national and state governments. These contractors are Sudanese professionals who are recruited from abroad through covert noncompetitive procedures. They are offered salaries and benefits equal to what they receive abroad as incentives to join the public sector in Sudan. A mid-June 2012 investigative report by *al-Sudani* newspaper estimated there were 8,300 such contractors in Sudan.<sup>98</sup>

Other beneficiaries of government largesse include NCP party officials and leaders as well as the operatives of both the NCP and Sudanese

Islamist movement that organize and lead mass organizations and events for students, youth, women, farmers, and workers. Despite government denials that it spends public money from the national budget on its political and mass organizations, dissident Islamists and former officials have publicly testified to the contrary after falling out with the regime.<sup>99</sup> The government has shown no political will to reduce its own expenditures on top constitutional position holders and preferred contractual workers. Instead the Sudanese government has further raised indirect taxes on the salaried workers in order to sustain the privileges of the bloated ranks of its top officials and party operatives.

Another constant source of hemorrhaging of resources away from the productive sector is the unbridled spending on prestigious buildings in Khartoum and in some capitals of federal states. In 2014, the local media attributed to Salah Gosh—the former director of the NISS, who became a member of Parliament after his removal—statements on rampant, uncontrolled spending on official buildings. He cited a ministry that had spent \$2 billion on its new headquarters.<sup>100</sup>

The expensive tastes of the political and security leadership is mirrored in the growing consumer appetite in parts of Sudan for luxury goods and services that primarily benefit Sudan's class of "nouveaux riches."<sup>101</sup>

As Sudan's former middle class struggles with greater poverty, two types of heavy spenders have emerged: (1) those who have disposable income from the state and the regime's business connections; and (2) those who freely spend generous remittances sent by family members living outside Sudan.<sup>102</sup>

Sudan's imports reflect this priority of economic planners seeking to satisfy the consumer habits of the population's smaller segments who are politically relevant to the regime, namely government officials and urban dwellers. This practice neglects the needs of the production sector and of the majority of the population engaged in it, such as farmers and nomads who, as the figures indicate, produce the lion's share of the country's exports. Professor Ibrahim A. Onour, of the School of Management of Khartoum University, calculated in a recent interview that blocking the imports of only 10 luxury items that he did not name could have saved the government some \$980 million, and reduced the foreign trade deficit by that much, while helping to curb the demand for U.S. dollars in the parallel market. Onour concluded that without serious

In 2015, Sudan exported goods worth \$3.2 billion, but imported goods worth \$9.5 billion.

measures for reducing current government expenses and uncontrolled military spending, there is little chance of stabilizing the exchange rate of the Sudanese pound to the U.S. dollar and of controlling the country's economic crisis.<sup>103</sup>

With South Sudan's independence and the loss of oil revenues in 2011, and as a result of the regime's failure to adjust the national budget to reflect a new, harsher economic reality, Sudan's foreign trade deficit has remained significant. The trade deficits for the 2012, 2013, and 2014 fiscal years were \$5.2 billion, \$5.1 billion, and \$4.9 billion respectively. As a consequence of this spending behavior, Sudan's import costs again exceeded its export revenues by a large and sobering margin, maintaining an enormous trade deficit in 2015. Sudan exported goods worth \$3.2 billion in 2015, but Sudan imported goods worth \$9.5 billion, creating a trade deficit of \$6.3 billion for the year. The actual performance of the 2016 budget during the first quarter was confirmed to be on track for a similar large trade deficit for the year. Sudan's export earnings in the first quarter of 2016 totaled \$676 million, while the country imported goods worth almost \$1.7 billion, incurring a deficit of a billion dollars.<sup>104</sup>

The ballooning trade deficit, created by great imbalances in spending and production, both reflects and compounds the regime's overall overspending on economic unproductive or economically destructive initiatives. This overspending and economic mismanagement has occurred as limited amounts of revenue and hard currency are flowing into the country. The incongruous calculations, rhetoric, and actions surrounding the 2016 budget reflected these collective pressures.

#### 23 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org Khartoum's Economic Achilles' Heel:

The intersection of war, profit and greed

# Critical failures in the provision of vital public services

While regime insiders and loyalists live comfortably, and even in opulence, and while shiny, official highrise buildings dot the skyline of Khartoum and its waterfront, the collapse of public and environmental health is obvious for all to see as well.

The Sudanese capital, home to no less than 8 million inhabitants, has, for one example, gone for many years without an effective system for garbage collection and treatment. The municipal collection capacity for the three towns constituting the capital (Khartoum, Khartoum North and Omdurman) is said to be 65 percent of what is needed. Piles of garbage line the streets for days and weeks at a time. The obvious risks to the health and wellbeing of communities in these areas has prompted youth groups to organize recurrent drives of garbage collection and disposal activities, indirectly exposing the failures of the municipal services tasked with this essential service.<sup>105</sup>

Another telling example of this failure to provide for the most basic needs of the population played out when Khartoum State Minister of Environment and Urban Development Hassan A. Hilal reported to Parliament shortly after the adoption of the 2016 budget that the drinking water in the capital was contaminated by sewage water—a fact known to the public for decades.<sup>106</sup>

The main sources of drinking water in the tripartite capital of Sudan are wells located in residential areas that draw from the aquifer of the Nubian Sandstone Formation. Because of a severe deficit in modern sewage treatment facilities, with only 10 percent of Khartoum city covered, 7 percent in Omdurman and none in Khartoum North, as the minister reminded parliamentarians and the media, the population is forced to rely for human waste disposal on traditional pit latrines and a system of individual siphon septic tanks that drain in the upper levels of the alluvial deposits. This renders the waters of the wells susceptible to contamination as they replenish themselves from the Nile waters through undercurrents. Khartoum Water Authority officials and the capital's ministries of health and environment have repeatedly warned of the link between this disastrous contamination and the rising rates of many types of diseases and public health hazards. Sounding the most recent of such alarms, Minister Hilal complained that the Ministry of Finance had ignored his repeated requests to disburse the funds that were approved in 2013 for addressing this serious problem. The minister's alarming statement has generated unconvincing denials from Khartoum's Water Authority officials, and Khartoum's Consumer Protection Association has demanded a full disclosure from the minister about the areas affected by such contaminations that other state officials have warned about for years.<sup>107</sup>

The other main source of water supply to the Sudanese capital is the Nile River and its tributaries, the White Nile and Blue Nile. This river system is equally exposed to dangerous levels of pollution. In a revealing incident, the NISS confiscated the print runs of two newspapers in mid-September 2015 that reported the findings of an investigative report revealing the contamination of the White Nile waters in the southern parts of the capital by contaminants reportedly coming from El Yarmouk military factory, including lead and chromium. The report documented through testing validated by the capital's Ministry of Health the link between the pollution and widespread diseases among an estimated 2 million people living in the southern part of the city and villages in the area, including skin, gastrointestinal and respiratory diseases. To stifle other newspapers and prevent them from following suit, the NISS agents summoned and interrogated Ms. Hiba Abdelazim, the author of the report.<sup>108</sup>

#### 24 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

#### Shortages of medicines

A third example illustrating the combination of extreme inequality, economic distortion, and neglect by the Sudanese regime—to the immediate detriment of the Sudanese population—concerns recent developments in the supply of pharmaceuticals and life-saving medicines. The recurrent crisis in the national supply of prescription drugs in Sudan deteriorated significantly in late 2015 and in the first quarter of 2016.<sup>109</sup>

Sudan's ability to manufacture pharmaceuticals domestically is limited for a number of reasons, and most medicines are imported from abroad,<sup>110</sup> requiring payment in foreign currency—which is scarce in Sudan. Payments for any imports, including most of the medicines, are subject to the widening gap between the official and the black market currency exchange rate. This gap and the question of who in the medicine supply chain has access to both the official and black-market currency rates directly affects the price of the medicine being imported by the trader and purchased by the healthcare providers and patients in need. The Central Bank of Sudan (CBOS) currently lacks the hard currency it would need to provide the companies importing drugs with the usual 10 percent of the dollar revenue from non-oil exports at the official rate of exchange, a commitment which would stabilize the prices of imported medicine if consistently honored. Even in better economic times, when the CBOS was able to provide drug importers with this hard currency to ease the price for consumers, the arrangement provides only about half of the \$680 million annually needed by the public and private sector importers and manufacturers of drugs.

Now, as the hard currency shortage has become particularly severe in Sudan, importers of medicines are buying almost half the dollars they need to pay for the imports from the black market. These importers are paying twice the rate for these dollars that they would at the official exchange rate. This development has in turn driven up by as much as 70 percent the price of the available drugs.<sup>111</sup> At the same time this situation has also created a severe shortage of life-saving prescription drugs, such as for the treatment of children's cancer and asthma, and high blood pressure in adults. Whether because of price or availability many critical medicines are now largely inaccessible to those most in need in Sudan.<sup>112</sup>

The Sudanese government makes few references to these dynamics or to the role it has played in instituting policies that have resulted in the hard currency shortage and economic distortion that afflict the market in Sudan for healthcare supplies. The government says little about its meager allocations of public funding for healthcare relative to its military spending. Yet the Sudanese government has claimed that U.S. sanctions are responsible for hardships like those in the medical sector that Sudanese people experience. The Enough Project has analyzed this claim in depth, accounting for a variety of perspectives,<sup>113</sup> and Enough has recommended several specific, immediately actionable measures the U.S. government should take to quickly alleviate some of the unintended negative effects of U.S. sanctions on the Sudanese healthcare market.<sup>114</sup> As described above, however, the Sudanese regime's short-sighted, self-centered, opportunistic, distortionary economic policies play the largest role in the problem.

### Conclusion

Sudan's chronic economic crisis is the direct result of its government's ill-advised economic policies and wasteful spending on security and military sectors and in wars against its own citizens. Further aggravating the economic crisis is the regime's protection of massive grand corruption to fuel its patronage system and fund its political supporters. The primary responsibility for the collapse of the health, agriculture, manufacturing, education, and other public service sectors lies squarely on the shoulders of Sudan's regime and the government it runs. National budgets of the government of Sudan have consistently starved the traditional agriculture and livestock production sectors and prevented local industry from accessing the resources they needed to contribute to a productive and self-sustaining economy.

Sudan's defiant harboring in plain sight of international terrorism on its soil in the 1990s, its use of mass atrocities in the context of multiple wars on the country's periphery, and its continued covert support to extremist groups in the region have resulted in the imposition of severely restrictive economic sanctions. The regime's continued involvement in well-documented, massive human rights violations and the widespread violations of international humanitarian law in its many war zones have made the lifting of these sanctions difficult. The recent tightening of the enforcement of sanctions on financial transactions due to U.S. policy toward Iran appears to have serendipitously created severe impacts on the Sudan regime's kleptocratic abilities to do business internationally, because similar tactics were being utilized for evading both Iran and Sudan sanctions. The Khartoum regime's failure in resolving its long-standing disputes with the international community has come to haunt it at a time of extreme economic hardship.

The African Union and the U.N. Economic Commission for Africa (ECA) have documented the large volumes of illicit financial outflows from the continent and elevated these critical issues along with the need to recover stolen public assets. A groundbreaking report from 2015, jointly commissioned by the two bodies found that Africa had lost to official grand corruption a staggering \$1 trillion in the last 50 years, and that the continent continued to lose an average of \$50 billion annually to graft.<sup>115</sup> Estimates have since been revised upward, to \$80 billion lost to the continent each year through graft.<sup>116</sup>

According to the 2015 joint report, Sudan is one of the top 10 African countries that had the highest cumulative illicit financial flows between 1970 and 2008.<sup>117</sup> The report also notes, "Nearly three-fourths of the total IFFs in oil from Africa during 2000–2010 are from Nigeria (34.5 per cent), Algeria (20.1 per cent) and Sudan (12.0 per cent; ECA 2012)."<sup>118</sup> The 2000 to 2010 time frame referenced corresponds to the years of Sudan's oil boom. The report notes further, "Of African countries where cumulative IFFs are the highest over 2000–2010, 93.2 per cent of total IFFs occur in the oil sector in Sudan..."<sup>119</sup>

The AU should help with the tracing of such funds and put in place mechanisms to ensure their recovery to benefit the national economy in Sudan.

The international community, and in particular the United States, should seek to alleviate the suffering of the Sudanese people by mitigating wherever possible the unintended consequences of the sanctions on Sudan that have harmed the medical, humanitarian, people-to-people, and academic sectors in Sudan. However, these sanctions provide a valuable form of leverage that can also help focus the strategic calculations of those in power in Khartoum. Sanctions give Sudanese leaders stronger incentives to put the interests of their people ahead of the imperatives that have driven their exercise of power to date,

that of regime survival even if that meant the dismemberment of the country and the suffering of millions of Sudanese people.

Given the high stakes of the situation for many actors, the United States, the African Union, and the broader international community should proactively engage with all stakeholders in Sudan, and not only the regime, to ensure that this powerful leverage is used to push the regime toward serious peace efforts that include vital economic policy reforms among other desperately-needed policy actions.

The Sudanese opposition and civil society groups are engaged in constructive efforts to develop alternative policies on many urgent issues. These groups seek reforms for all state functions that are vital to support political stability and social and economic justice. These opposition proposals are being readied for a genuine democratic transition, or, short of such, regime change through a combination of armed struggle and popular uprising.

Progress in developing this reform plan, however, is slow. The opposition will need to work more concertedly to produce this blueprint and to chart a path to comprehensive, institutional policy reform in Sudan. The opposition will also need to share these plans with the public and solicit input in order to build a broad-based consensus and generate public buy-in around the plans. Sharing power with the current regime or succeeding it without clarity on how to reform the fundamental problems of the national economy would further weaken the state in Sudan. The structural deformities in Sudan's national economic policies must be addressed, and concurrent reforms—in the legal, educational, public health, agricultural, industrial, and land sectors—must be pursued. Refocusing the security sector on its core functions of national defense, policing, protection of the people, and separating this sector from the commercial market would also serve as an essential corrective measure to a deformed economic system.

In the final analysis, Sudan will be able to overcome its economic difficulties only when its government makes the welfare and development of its people its top priority. For that to happen, the regime has to be seriously and proactively engaged in diplomatic efforts for finding a just and lasting peace for the country with the participation and direct involvement of the opposition, civil society groups, communities affected by Sudan's many conflicts, and all other stakeholders and actors with influence.<sup>120</sup>

The following are recommendations directed at the Sudanese government for addressing the crisis that is to a large degree its own making:

- 1. End conflict. Facilitate a genuinely comprehensive and inclusive solution to end Sudan's civil wars, and steer the country to a democratic transition.
- Increase accountability. Fight official corruption, and introduce transparency measures. Give Sudan's independent Auditor's Chamber prosecutorial powers. Empower other accountability institutions, such as Sudan's Chamber of Public Grievances (ombudsman chamber), according to well-established international standards. Reform the mandate, composition, and powers of the recently-formed National Anti-Corruption Commission in accordance with international standards and best practice.
- 3. Protect the independence of the judiciary and the media.
- 4. Support the tracing and return of stolen public funds.

Recommendations to the Sudanese opposition, civil society, academics and institutional reform experts:

- 5. **Plan for integration and reform.** Work for better coordination and integration of ongoing initiatives for the development of alternative policies for the reform of the economic sector and other sectors vital for the stability of the state in the event of transition to democracy.
- 6. **Research and document all stolen public funds and assets.** Prepare plans for the recovery of these assets and for holding accountable those responsible for their diversion.

Recommendation to the African Union and the United Nations Economic Commission for Africa (ECA):

7. **Support illicit finance investigations.** Provide technical assistance to civil society efforts to enable them to identify, investigate, and document illicit financial flows from Sudan, in particular from the diversion of oil revenue. Then, enhance accountability by supporting efforts to recover such funds.

#### **28** The Enough Project • enoughproject.org Khartoum's Economic Achilles' Heel:

The intersection of war, profit and greed

# Endnotes

Many Faces of al-Bashir: Sudan's Persian Gulf Power Games," pp. 2-3 (Washington: The Enough Project, June 2015), available at http://www.enoughproject.org/files/The%20Many%20Faces%20of%20al%20Bashir%2006032015.pdf.

<sup>5</sup> Dr. Eltigani Abdel-Gadir, "The conflict among Sudan's Islamists: essays in criticism and reform,' (self-published in Khartoum in 2008).

<sup>6</sup> Massive purges of tens of thousands of civil service workers and of officers of all regular forces took place. To prevent the unions, civil society groups, and political parties from rebuilding strength, their actual and potential leaders were subjected to prolonged arbitrary detention and systematic torture in countless secret detention locations, forcing thousands of cadres into exile.

<sup>7</sup> Alsir Sidahmed, Iktishaf Al Bitroul fil Sudan (Discovery of Oil in Sudan) (Madrik Publishers, 2013). p. 42. Cited in Siddig Umbadda, "Towards Institutional Reform and Economic Policies Supporting Stability (After Political Reconciliation)," p. 23 <sup>8</sup> See Abdelgani Ahmed Idris, The Islamists: a crisis of vision and leadership, the call for democracy and political reform in Sudan(London: Sinnar Publishing House, 2012) (in Arabic), p. 133.

<sup>9</sup> See also Sudan Democracy First Group, "Sudan's Islamist Regime: The Rise and Fall of the 'Civilization Project,'" July 10, 2014, available at http://www.democracyfirstgroup.org/sudans-islamist-regime-the-rise-and-fall-of-the-civilization-project/. <sup>10</sup> Omer Ismail, "Flour Power: Bread crisis, a cash crunch, and Sudan's shrinking private sector," Sudan Tribune, January 7, 2016, available at http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article57617; The Sentry, "Sudan" country brief (July 2015), available at https://thesentry.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/19103555/Country-Brief Sudan.pdf.

<sup>11</sup> Siddig Umbadda, "Towards Institutional Reform and Economic Policies Supporting Stability (After Political Reconciliation)," p. 10.

<sup>12</sup> Ibid., p. 11 <sup>13</sup> Ibid., pp. 8-9.

#### 29 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Siddig Umbadda, "Towards Institutional Reform and Economic Policies Supporting Stability (After Political Reconciliation)," p. 12 (Kamapala: Sudan Democracy First Group, September 2014), available at

http://www.democracyfirstgroup.org/News/Economic%20Policies%20ENGLISH%20FINAL.pdf. <sup>2</sup> Omer Ismail, "The Many Faces of al-Bashir: Sudan's Persian Gulf Power Games," (Washington: The Enough Project, June 2015), available at http://www.enoughproject.org/files/The%20Many%20Faces%20of%20al%20Bashir%2006032015.pdf. <sup>3</sup> There is disagreement about whether to refer to the body of water as the "Persian Gulf," or "Arabian" or "Arab Gulf." Recognizing the disagreement, this paper uses the Associated Press Stylebook guidance, which calls for use of "Persian Gulf." To distinguish from Iran, the paper does refer to some countries in the region as "Arab Persian Gulf" countries. <sup>4</sup> There are some conflicting reports about the exact value of the deposits that have been made in the past to the Central Bank of Sudan from these partners. For a range of reports with accounts about these alleged deposits and the financial and nonfinancial interests underpinning these transactions see Agence France-Presse, "Seeking support, Sudan moves closer to Riyadh amid spat with Iran," January 11, 2016, available at http://tribune.com.pk/story/1025467/seeking-support-sudan-movescloser-to-riyadh-amid-spat-with-iran/; Kevin J. Kelley, "Three EA states going to war - in Yemen!" The East African, October 31, 2015, available at http://www.theeastafrican.co.ke/news/Three-EA-states-going-to-war---in-Yemen-/-/2558/2936912/-/s84upe/-/index.html; Sudan Vision, via BBC Monitoring, "Finance minister appreciates Qatari foreign deposits in Sudan central bank," September 9, 2015; Dabanga, "Sudanese Pound drops further against US Dollar," August 24, 2015, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/sudanese-pound-drops-further-against-us-dollar; Sudan Tribune, "Sudanese pound slides to new lows despite Arab Gulf deposits," August 17, 2015, available at http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article56073; Middle East and North Africa Financial Network, "Sudan receives USD1b deposit from Saudi," August 15, 2015; Global Banking News, "Saudi Arabia deposits cash with Sudan central bank," August 14, 2015, available at http://www.thefreelibrary.com/Saudi+Arabia+deposits+cash+with+Sudan+central+bank.-a0425377535; Agence France-Presse, "Sudan minister says Saudi made \$1 bn deposit in central bank," August 12, 2015, available at https://www.yahoo.com/news/sudan-minister-says-saudi-made-1-bn-deposit-181927599.html?ref=gs; Sudan Tribune, "Sudan says it received \$1 billion in Forex deposits from Saudi Arabia," August 13, 2015, available at http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article56025; Dabanga, "'Sudan received \$1 bn in deposits from Saudi Arabia': official," August 12, 2015, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/sudan-received-1-bn-in-depositsfrom-saudi-arabia-official; Dabanga, "Sudan's inflation rate more than 24 percent in April," May 18, 2015, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/sudan-s-inflation-rate-more-than-24-percent-in-april; Sudan Tribune, "Sudanese officials say Forex deposits received from Arab Gulf states," April 30, 2015, available at http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article54781; Sudan Tribune, "Sudan expecting large economic gains from operation 'Decisive Storm,'" April 4, 2015, available at http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article54493. For prior Enough analysis associated with these deposits and broader issues involving Sudan's relations with Persian Gulf countries see Omer Ismail, "The

<sup>14</sup> Conflict Armament Research, "Weapons and ammunition airdropped to SPLA-iO forces in South Sudan," pp. 4, 5, 9, 10, 11, 12, 21 (London: June 2015), available at

http://www.enoughproject.org/files/The%20Many%20Faces%20of%20al%20Bashir%2006032015.pdf. See also a U.N. Office on Drugs and Crime report noting that Sudanese weapons and ammunition had been found in countries that do not purchase weapons from Sudan, including Burkina Faso, Côte d'Ivoire, Guinea, and Mali. U.N. Office on Drugs and Crime, "Transnational Organized Crime in West Africa: A Threat Assessment" (February 2013), p. 35, available at

http://www.unodc.org/documents/data-andanalysis/tocta/West\_Africa\_TOCTA\_2013\_EN.pdf. For images and technical details on Sudanese-manufactured and Sudanese-transferred weapons in the Central African Republic, including a Sudanese Karaba vehicle, see Conflict Armament Research, "Non-state Armed Groups in the Central African Republic: Types and sources of documented arms and ammunition" (January 2015), pp. 6, 8-13, available at

http://www.conflictarm.com/wpcontent/uploads/2015/01/NONSTATE\_ARMED\_GROUPS\_IN\_CENTRAL\_AFRICAN\_REPUBLIC2.p df. Peter Dörrie notes that Sudanese weapons have also appeared in Democratic Republic of Congo, South Sudan, Somalia, and Libya. See, Peter Dörrie, "Sudan Is Arming Africa and No One Cares," War is Boring, February 6, 2015, available at https://warisboring.com/sudan-is-arming-africa-and-no-one-cares-3bf740d47304#.r76ztzzdl. See also, Al Jazeera and agencies, "Libya accuses Sudan of arming rebels," September 8, 2014, available at

http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2014/09/libya-sudan-plane-20149794158236322.html; Conflict Armament Research, "The Distribution of Iranian Ammunition in Africa: Evidence from a nine-country investigation," (December 2012) available at http://www.conflictarm.com/wp-content/uploads/2014/09/Iranian\_Ammunition\_Distribution\_in\_Africa.pdf. <sup>15</sup> Small Arms Survey Human Security Baseline Assessment (HSBA) for Sudan and South Sudan, "The Military Industry Corporation (MIC)," (July 2014), available at http://www.smallarmssurveysudan.org/fileadmin/docs/facts-figures/sudan/HSBA-MIC-Open-Source-Review-2014.pdf. See also Small Arms Survey Human Security Baseline Assessment (HSBA) for Sudan and South Sudan, "Sudan's Military Industry Corporation display at the 2015 IDEX convention," March 9, 2015, available at http://www.smallarmssurveysudan.org/fileadmin/docs/facts-figures/sudan/HSBA-IDEX-2015.pdf; BBC News, "Sudan's Omar Al-Bashir attends Mid-East largest arms fair," March 1, 2015, available at http://youtu.be/9mdGRXwITeU.

<sup>16</sup> Quds Bors, "Sudan Reveals Manufactured Drones and Its Intention to Produce Missiles: The Defense Minister Says Sudan Is the Third African Country in the Military Industry," (in Arabic), Al Arabiya, September 3, 2007, available at http://www.alarabiya.net/articles/2007/09/03/38638.html.

<sup>17</sup> Dabanga, "Sudan becomes 'major weapons producer," February 25, 2015, available at

https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/sudan-becomes-major-weapon-producer; Ted Dagne, "Sudan: The Crisis in Darfur and Status of the North-South Peace Agreement," U.S. Congressional Research Service Report for Congress, p. 5, July 23, 2008, available at http://fpc.state.gov/documents/organization/109541.pdf.

<sup>18</sup> Sudanese Online, "NISS supports People's Hospital with a donation of medical equipment valued at 5 billion pounds," (in Arabic) January 21, 2016, available at http://sudaneseonline.com/board/490/msg/ بقيمة طبية بمعدات-الشعب-مستشفى يدعم-الأمن-جهاز /1453392128.html.

<sup>19</sup> El-Tigani Altayeb Ibrahim, "The 2015 national budget: between weddings and joy," (in Arabic), Al-Rakoba, January 13, 2015, available at www.alrakoba.net/news-action-show-id-179231.htm.

<sup>20</sup> El-Tigani Altayeb Ibrahim, "Budget of fiscal year 2016: playing music on imaginary strings" (in Arabic), Al-Rakoba, March 17, 2016, available at www.alrakoba.net/news-action-show-id-228174.htm.

<sup>21</sup> Moataz Mahgoub, "Expert: 30% of government revenues are subjected to "tagneeb" (in Arabic), Al-Intibaha, via Hurriyat, March 6, 2013, available at www.hurriyatsudan.com/?p=100615.

<sup>22</sup> Al-Taghyeer, "Security authorities prevent newspapers from publishing corruption reports" (in Arabic), May 14 2016, available at https://www.altaghyeer.info/2016/05/14/تقار -نشر -من-الصحف-تمنع-الأمنية-السلطات/.

<sup>23</sup> Sudan Democracy First Group, "The Electronic Financial Form (15): Corruption and the Efforts to Curb the Phenomenon," October 28, 2015, available at http://www.democracyfirstgroup.org/STI/focus/show/the-electronic-financial-form-15-corruption-and-the-efforts-to-curb-the-phenomenon.

<sup>24</sup> Sudan Tribune, "Computerization of collection reveals 36,000 types of fees collected in Sudan," (in Arabic), July 10, 2015.
 <sup>25</sup> Assayha, "Finance Ministry: electronic Form 15 revealed suspicions of corruption in revenue collection," (in Arabic) July 11, 2015, available here: www.assayha.net/play.php?catsmktba=5796.

<sup>26</sup> Siddig Umbadda, "Towards Institutional Reform and Economic Policies Supporting Stability (After Political Reconciliation)," p.
 3

<sup>27</sup> World Bank, "Sudan Overview," last updated April 12, 2016, available at

http://www.worldbank.org/en/country/sudan/overview (last accessed June 2016).

#### 30 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

http://www.conflictarm.com/wpcontent/uploads/2015/06/Weapons\_and\_ammunition\_airdropped\_to\_SPLAiO\_forces\_in\_Sou th\_Sudan.pdf. Omer Ismail, "The Many Faces of al-Bashir: Sudan's Persian Gulf Power Games," pp. 3, 8-9 (Washington: The Enough Project, June 2015), available at

<sup>28</sup> El-Tigani Altayeb Ibrahim, "Budget of fiscal year 2016: playing music on imaginary strings" (in Arabic), Al-Rakoba, March 17, 2016.

<sup>29</sup> Saeed Abu-Kambal, "Budget of 2016 and the jumping over bitter realities," (in Arabic), Sudanile.com, January 17, 2016, available at http://www.sudanile.com/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=89949:2016-2&catid=2&Itemid=178.
 <sup>30</sup> Dabanga, "Sudan passes 2016 budget with 1.6% deficit," December 29, 2015, available at

https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/sudan-passes-2016-budget-with-1-6-deficit.

<sup>31</sup> Ibid.

<sup>32</sup> Gazette Newspaper, "Ministry of oil: \$2.5 billion debts owed by Sudan to oil companies," (in Arabic), January 7, 2016, available at www.alnilin.com/12742701.htm.

<sup>33</sup> Agence France-Presse, "Sudan lifts 3 oil product subsidies: state media," January 26, 2016, available at

https://www.yahoo.com/news/sudan-lifts-3-oil-product-subsidies-state-media-203826691.html?ref=gs; Sudan News Agency, "Sudan: Government Announces Cancellation of Monopoly On Three Petroleum Goods," January 26, 2016, available at http://allafrica.com/stories/201601280378.html.

<sup>34</sup> Dabanga, "Gas price soars, flour scarce in Sudan," January 26, 2016, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/gas-price-soars-flour-scarce-in-sudan.

<sup>35</sup> Sudan News Agency, "Finance Minister Announces State's Commitment to Open Door for Private Sector to Import Its Needs of Gas and Petroleum Products Without Taxes," December 10, 2015, available at

http://www.albashir.sd/en/index.php/news/1530-finance-minister-announces-state-s-commitment-to-open-door-for-private-sector-to-import-its-needs-of-gas-and-petroleum-products-without-taxes.html.

<sup>36</sup> Saeed Abu-Kambal, "Budget of 2016 and the jumping over bitter realities" (in Arabic), Sudanile.com, January 17, 2016. <sup>37</sup> Ibid.

<sup>38</sup> The Jaafar al-Nimeiri regime (1969-1985) also adopted this approach, but to a more limited extent because oil extraction had not yet begun. The Omar al-Bashir regime, however, wholly neglected these important sectors in a bid to maximize revenues as quickly as possible during the oil boom years. This shortsighted and wasteful strategy left oil in the ground and money on the table while proving lastingly detrimental to the other highly productive economic sectors.

<sup>39</sup> In late April 2016, the ministry reported that gold production in Sudan for the first quarter of 2016 had reached 22.3 tons—an increase of three percent compared to the same production period in 2015. Dabanga, "Sudan Ministry: Overall gold production grew by 3%," April 22, 2016, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/sudan-ministry-overall-gold-production-grew-by-3. In October 2015, Sudanese Minister of Minerals Osheik Mohamed Taher told a mining conference in Dubai, "In the first three quarters of the year we produced about 72 tonnes so we are on track for our target of producing 80 tonnes for 2015." See Reuters, "Sudan expects to hit record gold production in 2015," October 6, 2015, available at http://af.reuters.com/article/investingNews/idAFKCN0S00PQ20151006.

<sup>40</sup> Africa Mining Intelligence, "How Al Bachir is working to spin fortunes from gold," March 1, 2016, available at https://www.africaintelligence.com/AMA/exploration-production/2016/03/01/how-al-bachir-is-working-to-spin-fortunes-from-gold,108132181-EVE; Sudan Tribune, "Sudan's mining minster calls for curbing gold smuggling," January 2, 2016, available at http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article57561.

<sup>41</sup> Dabanga, "Sudan says 2015 gold production reached 54 tons," September 10, 2015, available at

https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/sudan-says-2015-gold-production-reached-54-tonnes. The Economist Intelligence Unit's April 2016 country report for Sudan, however, notes, "official projections of 100 tonnes of output during 2016 are likely to prove overoptimistic, and the sector will continue to be dominated by artisanal miners, not least because of the general obstacles to raising the levels of capital needed to build a mine in the country. Those obstacles include bureaucracy inside Sudan and US economic sanctions, which deter investment in Sudan even by non-US Western companies. These same factors suggest that, despite the fact that it has large mineral deposits, including significant reserves of manganese and chrome, the country will struggle to attract major new investment in mining—or indeed other sectors." Economist Intelligence Unit, Sudan country report, generated April 22, 2016, p. 6, on file with the Enough Project.

<sup>42</sup> Megan Durisin, "Gold Keeps Shining as Funds Miss Out on Best Rally in Two Months," Bloomberg News, May 1, 2016, available at http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-05-01/gold-keeps-shining-as-funds-miss-out-on-best-rally-in-twomonths; Jan Harvey, "Gold to leave three-year rout behind as Fed rate expectations fade: poll," Reuters, April 28, 2016, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/us-precious-poll-gold-idUSKCN0XP1D1.

<sup>43</sup> Africa Mining Intelligence, "How Al Bachir is working to spin fortunes from gold," March 1, 2016; Economist Intelligence Unit, Sudan country report, generated April 22, 2016, p. 6, on file with the Enough Project.

<sup>44</sup> Economist Intelligence Unit Quick View, "Sudan economy: Quick View – Gold output rises," January 18, 2016, on file with the Enough Project.

<sup>45</sup> Central Bank of Sudan, "Exchange Rates," available at http://www.cbos.gov.sd/en/currency\_archive (last accessed May 4, 2016).

<sup>46</sup> Dabanga, "Anger in eastern Sudan as prices soar, Dollar reaches SDG16," August 1, 2016, available at

#### 31 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/anger-in-eastern-sudan-as-prices-soar-dollar-reaches-sdg16. <sup>47</sup> Sudan Democracy First Group, "Cooking Gas in Sudan: Scarcity and Corruption," January 14, 2016, available at http://www.democracyfirstgroup.org/cooking-gas-in-sudan-scarcity-and-corruption/; Sudan Democracy First Group, "Petty Corruption Stories from Sudan: Instances of Corruption at the Ground Transportation Port," available at http://www.democracyfirstgroup.org/petty-corruption-stories-from-sudan-instances-of-corruption-at-the-groundtransportation-port/ (last accessed May 2016).

<sup>48</sup> Central Bank of Sudan, "Economic and Financial Statistical Review, October – December 2015," tables 8 and 9, pp. 19-20, available at http://www.cbos.gov.sd/sites/default/files/q4\_2015.pdf.

<sup>49</sup> U.N. Security Council, "7619th meeting, Wednesday, 10 February 2016, 3 p.m., New York," S/PV.7619, February 10, 2016, available at http://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=S/PV.7619.

<sup>50</sup> Akshaya Kumar, "Fool's Gold: The Case for Scrutinizing Sudan's Conflict Gold Trade," (Washington: The Enough Project, March 2015), available at http://www.enoughproject.org/files/Sudan%20Fools%20Gold%20Report.pdf;

<sup>51</sup> John Prendergast and Brad Brooks-Rubin, "Modernized Sanctions for Sudan: Unfinished Business for the Obama Administration," pp. 8-10 (Washington: The Enough Project, April 2016), available at

http://www.enoughproject.org/files/Modernized\_Sanctions\_for\_Sudan\_042016.pdf; The Enough Project, "Russia Blocks Security Council Sanctions on Darfur Gold," Press release, February 10, 2016, available at

http://www.enoughproject.org/news/russia-blocks-security-council-sanctions-darfur-gold; Akshaya Kumar, "Fool's Gold: The Case for Scrutinizing Sudan's Conflict Gold Trade," (Washington: The Enough Project, March 2015), available at http://www.enoughproject.org/files/Sudan%20Fools%20Gold%20Report.pdf.

<sup>52</sup> Laura M. James, "Fields of Control: Oil and (In)security in Sudan and South Sudan," pp. 8, 25-26 (Geneva: Small Arms Survey, November 2015), available at http://www.smallarmssurveysudan.org/fileadmin/docs/working-papers/HSBA-WP40-Oil.pdf.
<sup>53</sup> Figures on the amount of oil that Sudan produces are inconsistent. Oil & Gas Journal says Sudan produces 258,000 barrels per day. The Economist Intelligence Unit puts the figure at 117,000 barrels per day. Oil & Gas Journal, "Worldwide Crude Oil and Gas Production," p. 32, April 11, 2016 available at http://digital.ogj.com/ogjournal/20160411?pg=1#pg1; Economist Intelligence Unit, Sudan country report, generated April 22, 2016, p. 9, on file with the Enough Project. Consistent and reliable figures on the value and allocation of revenues from Sudan's oil production are also not readily available or even known to some insiders. The Sudan Democracy First Group has called for greater transparency in Sudan's oil sector, including the public release of basic information about oil production levels and revenues. See Alsir Sidahmed, "Pursuing Transparency in Sudan's Oil Industry" (Kampala: January 2016), available at http://www.democracyfirstgroup.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/Pursuing-Transparency-in-Sudan-Oil-Industry.pdf.

<sup>54</sup> In mid-April 2016 the U.S. Energy Information Administration noted, "North Sea Brent crude oil prices averaged \$38/barrel (b) in March, a \$6/b increase from February. Both Brent and West Texas Intermediate (WTI) crude oil prices are forecast to average \$35/b in 2016 and \$41/b in 2017. However, the current values of futures and options contracts suggest high uncertainty in the price outlook. For example, EIA's forecast for the average WTI price in July 2016 of \$35/b should be considered in the context of Nymex contract values for July 2016 delivery that were traded during the five-day period ending April 7 (Market Prices and Uncertainty Report), suggesting that the market expects WTI prices to range from \$27/b to \$57/b (at the 95% confidence interval)." U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Short-term energy and summer fuels outlook," April 12, 2016, available at https://www.eia.gov/forecasts/steo/ (last accessed May 2016).

<sup>55</sup> Central Bank of Sudan, "Economic and Financial Statistical Review, October – December 2015," tables 8 and 9, pp. 19-20, available at http://www.cbos.gov.sd/sites/default/files/q4\_2015.pdf.

<sup>56</sup> "Sudan economy: Quick View – Trade deficit widens, despite some export growth," the Economist Intelligence Unit, March 11, 2016.

<sup>57</sup> Agreement between The Government of the Republic of South Sudan and the Government of the Republic of Sudan on Oil and Related Economic Matters, arts. 4.1, 4.1, 4.4.1, September 27, 2012, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia, available at

http://peacemaker.un.org/sites/peacemaker.un.org/files/SD%20SS\_120927\_Agreement%20on%20oil%20and%20r elated%20economic%20matters.pdf.

<sup>58</sup> By some accounts South Sudan is pumping only 120,000 barrels per day. See Okech Francis, "Worse Fighting Could Halt South Sudan Oil Output, Monitor Says," Bloomberg News, August 1, 2016, available at

http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-08-01/worse-fighting-could-halt-south-sudan-oil-output-monitor-says. <sup>59</sup> The Enough Project, "Addressing South Sudan's Economic and Fiscal Crisis" (February 2016), available at http://www.enoughproject.org/files/SouthSudan\_EconFiscalCrisis\_022016.pdf.

<sup>60</sup> Denis Dumo, "South Sudan, Sudan agree to peg crude pipeline fees to oil price," Reuters, February 3, 2016, available at http://af.reuters.com/article/sudanNews/idAFL8N15I1CS; Agence France-Presse, "Sudan and South Sudan renegotiating oil deal: reports," February 4, 2016, available at http://news.yahoo.com/sudan-sudan-renegotiating-oil-deal-reports-084419786.html; Sudan Tribune, "South Sudan strikes new deal with Sudan on oil transit charges," February 4, 2016, available

## 32 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

at http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article57895; Dabanga, "Sudan, South Sudan to adjust pipeline fees," February 4, 2016, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/sudan-south-sudan-to-adjustpipeline-fees; Radio Tamazuj, "Two Sudans make progress in talks on oil fees," February 3, 2016, available at

https://radiotamazuj.org/en/article/two-sudans-make-progress-talks-oil-fees.

<sup>61</sup> Siddig Umbadda, "Towards Institutional Reform and Economic Policies Supporting Stability (After Political Reconciliation)," p.
 7.

<sup>62</sup> For two overviews of Sudan's livestock sector see IGAD Center for Pastoral Areas & Livestock Development (ICPALD), "The Contribution of Livestock to the Sudan Economy," Policy Brief No: ICPALD 6/CLE/8/2013 (ICPALD August 8, 2013), available at http://igad.int/attachments/714\_The%20Contribution%20of%20Livestock%20to%20the%20Sudan%20Economy.pdf; Roy Behnke and Hala Mohamed Osman, "The Contribution of Livestock to the Sudanese Economy," IGAD LPI Working Paper No. 01

- 12 (Addis Ababa: IGAD Livestock Policy Initiative, 2012), available at https://cgspace.cgiar.org/handle/10568/24966.
 <sup>63</sup> Central Bank of Sudan, "Economic and Financial Statistical Review, October – December 2015," table 9, p. 20, available at http://www.cbos.gov.sd/sites/default/files/q4 2015.pdf.

<sup>64</sup> See Sudan's Observatory of Economic Complexity profile available at http://atlas.media.mit.edu/en/profile/country/sdn (last accessed May 2016); see also Omer Ismail, "The Many Faces of al-Bashir: Sudan's Persian Gulf Power Games," pp. 3, 8-9 (Washington: The Enough Project, June 2015), available at

http://www.enoughproject.org/files/The%20Many%20Faces%20of%20al%20Bashir%2006032015.pdf.

<sup>65</sup> Dabanga, "Sudan: Major livestock exports to Saudi Arabia," May 3, 2016, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/allnews/article/sudan-major-livestock-exports-to-saudi-arabia; Fatah al-Rahman Youssef, "Saudi-Sudanese Investment Partnerships in Agricultural and Livestock Sectors," Asharq al-Awsat, April 20, 2016, available at

http://english.aawsat.com/2016/04/article55349798/saudi-sudanese-investment-partnerships-agricultural-livestock-sectors; Sudan News Agency, "Economic Sector Affirms Importance of Establishing Advanced Dairy Production," March 10, 2016; Sudan Tribune, "Sudan due to host Saudi delegation for talks on agricultural investments," April 19, 2015, available at http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article54662

<sup>66</sup> For recent and ongoing reporting, see Nuba Reports, "Sudan Insider: Lingering Conflict in Nuba Mountains; Peace Talks in Addis Ababa; Saudi Arabia & Sudan; South Sudan Crisis & The Nuba Mountains," August 9, 2016, available at http://nubareports.org/sudan-insider-lingering-conflict-in-nuba-mts-peace-talks-in-addis-ababa-saudi-arabia-sudan-southsudan-crisis-and-the-nuba-mts/. Regular reports by the South Kordofan and Blue Nile Coordination Unit document aerial and ground attacks on civilians that target farms and markets specifically and amplify food insecurity in the local populations in these areas. These reports are on file with the Enough Project. See also Sudan Democracy First Group, "Forced Relocations in Blue Nile: Who, What and Why?" August 10, 2015, available at http://www.democracyfirstgroup.org/forced-relocations-inblue-nile-who-what-and-why/ (In particular, see the analysis under "Why Here: The Resource Factor"); Benedetta De Alessi, "Two Fronts, One War: Evolution of the Two Areas Conflict, 2014–15," pp. 10, 44, 49, 51, 73 (Geneva: Small Arms Survey, August 2015), available at http://www.smallarmssurveysudan.org/fileadmin/docs/working-papers/HSBA-WP38-Two-Areas.pdf. <sup>67</sup> For a selection of recent reports on the different areas across Sudan experiencing water shortages see Dabanga, "Power cuts in Khartoum," May 3, 2016, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/power-cuts-in-khartoum; Dabanga, "Thirst as South Darfur wells run dry," May 1, 2016, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/allnews/article/thirst-as-south-darfur-wells-run-dry; Dabanga, "South Darfur city lacks water until rainfall': corporation," April 1, 2016, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/south-darfur-city-lacks-water-until-rainfall-corporation; Dabanga, "WFP aid for newly displaced in North Darfur's Shangil Tobaya," March 23, 2016, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/wfp-aid-for-newly-displaced-in-north-darfur-s-shangil-tobaya; Dabanga, "Women detained at Sudan water crisis protest," March 22, 2016, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-

news/article/women-detained-at-sudan-water-crisis-protest; Dabanga, "OCHA: Access to water main challenge in Sortony, North Darfur," March 20, 2016, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/ocha-access-to-water-mainchallenge-in-sortony-north-darfur; Dabanga, "Sudanese, cattle suffer from water service disruptions," March 18, 2016, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/sudanese-cattle-suffer-from-water-service-disruptions; Dabanga, "Eastern Sudan: No water in Aroma, no bread in Kassala," March 17, 2016, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/allnews/article/eastern-sudan-no-water-in-aroma-no-bread-in-kassala; Dabanga, "Water supply disrupted in Sudanese towns," March 15, 2016, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/water-supply-disrupted-in-sudanese-towns; Dabanga, "Animals die of thirst in Tabit, North Darfur," March 3, 2016, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/allnews/article/animals-die-of-thirst-in-tabit-north-darfur.

<sup>68</sup> For a selection of recent reports on food insecurity across Sudan see Famine Early Warning Systems Network (FEWSNet), "Food Security Outlook Update: Increased conflict in South Kordofan, Blue Nile, and Darfur drives additional displacement," April 2016, available at http://www.fews.net/east-africa/sudan/food-security-outlook-update/april-2016; Dabanga, "Staple food prices rise across Sudan," March 25, 2016, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/staple-foodprices-rise-across-sudan; Dabanga, "'Four million Sudanese at food crisis levels': FEWS NET," March 13, 2016, available at

#### 33 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/four-million-sudanese-at-food-crisis-levels-fews-net; Dabanga, "Eastern Sudan: No water in Aroma, no bread in Kassala," March 17, 2016, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/eastern-sudan-no-water-in-aroma-no-bread-in-kassala; Dabanga, "East Darfur requests sorghum from Sudan's strategic reserves," March 5, 2016, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/east-darfur-requests-sorghum-from-sudan-s-strategic-reserves;

<sup>69</sup> Dun & Bradstreet: D&B Country Riskline Reports, "Sudan," April 5, 2016; World Bank, "Doing Business 2016: Sudan," available at http://www.doingbusiness.org/data/exploreeconomies/sudan (last accessed May 2016); Economist Intelligence Unit, Sudan country report, generated April 22, 2016, p. 6, 9, on file with the Enough Project; Islamic Research and Training Institute and General Council for Islamic Banks and Financial Institutions, "Sudan Islamic Finance Country Report 2016: Next Phase of Development," pp. 10, 23 (Jeddah, Saudi Arabia: 2016), available at http://www.irti.org/English/Pages/Publications.aspx.
<sup>70</sup> Interviews with business leaders, August 2015.

<sup>71</sup> Popular protests by communities against what they see as unlawful allocation of their lands to investors and land grabbers occur frequently, including in the capital Khartoum. See "Sudan police break up protest against land sale to Arab investors," Reuters, April 26, 2013, available here: http://www.reuters.com/article/us-sudan-protest-idUSBRE93P1AQ20130426. See also Sudan Tribune's reporting on another recurring protests case, that of El-Gerief Sharq, in a suburb of Khartoum North, "Violent demonstrations in Greif Sharq – police confirms the death of a protestor," (in Arabic), June 12, 2015, available here: http://www.sudantribune.net/11315.

<sup>72</sup> "Doing business in Sudan - 2016," World Bank Group, at: www.doingbusiness.org/data/exploreeconomies/sudan/.
 <sup>73</sup> John Prendergast and Brad Brooks-Rubin, "Modernized Sanctions for Sudan: Unfinished Business for the Obama Administration," pp. 1, 4 (Washington: The Enough Project, April 2016).

<sup>74</sup> Suliman Baldo, "Exodus from Sudan: The flight of human capital and the growth of a parasitic economy," Sudan Tribune, November 21, 2015, available at http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article57123; Suliman Baldo, "Beyond the Façades of Khartoum: The rise of Sudan's 'nouveau riche' and increased economic disparity," Sudan Tribune, November 22, 2016, available at http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article57132; Omer Ismail, "The Many Faces of al-Bashir: Sudan's Persian Gulf Power Games," p. 2 (Washington: The Enough Project, June 2015), available at

http://www.enoughproject.org/files/The%20Many%20Faces%20of%20al%20Bashir%2006032015.pdf. <sup>75</sup> Akhirlahza "The Association of Islamic Chambers for Commerce, Industry and Agriculture reveals the obstacles to investments in Sudan," November 30, 2011, (in Arabic), available at

http://akhirlahza.info/akhir/?tmpl=component&print=1&option=com content&id=7840.

<sup>76</sup> Suliman Baldo, "Exodus from Sudan: The flight of human capital and the growth of a parasitic economy," Sudan Tribune, November 21, 2015.

<sup>77</sup> The World Bank estimates migrant remittance inflows into Sudan totaled \$510 million in 2015. The data is available for download from the "Annual Remittances Data" link at

http://www.worldbank.org/en/topic/migrationremittancesdiasporaissues/brief/migration-remittances-data (last accessed May 2016). Estimates for official (not informal) bilateral remittances using migrant stocks, host country incomes, and origin country incomes for Sudan in 2015, also provided by the World Bank, indicates that the largest remittances into Sudan come from Saudi Arabia (\$207 million of the \$510 million in 2015, or 41 percent). Large flows of remittances also came into Sudan from South Sudan (\$92 million—18 percent), the United Arab Emirates (\$68 million—13 percent), Chad (\$32 million), Qatar (\$26 million), and Kuwait (\$20 million). World Bank, "Migration and Remittances Data" Bilateral Remittance Matrices from 2015, available at http://www.worldbank.org/en/topic/migrationremittancesdiasporaissues/brief/migration-remittances-data (last accessed May 2016).

<sup>78</sup> There are some conflicting reports about the exact value of the deposits that have been made in the past to the Central Bank of Sudan from these partners. For a range of reports with accounts about these alleged deposits and the financial and non-financial interests underpinning these transactions see Agence France-Presse, "Seeking support, Sudan moves closer to Riyadh amid spat with Iran," January 11, 2016, available at http://tribune.com.pk/story/1025467/seeking-support-sudan-moves-closer-to-riyadh-amid-spat-with-iran/; Kevin J. Kelley, "Three EA states going to war — in Yemen!" The East African, October 31, 2015, available at http://www.theeastafrican.co.ke/news/Three-EA-states-going-to-war---in-Yemen-/-/2558/2936912/-/s84upe/-/index.html; Sudan Vision, via BBC Monitoring, "Finance minister appreciates Qatari foreign deposits in Sudan central bank," September 9, 2015; Dabanga, "Sudanese Pound drops further against US Dollar," August 24, 2015, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/sudanese-pound-drops-further-against-us-dollar; Sudan Tribune, "Sudanese pound slides to new lows despite Arab Gulf deposits," August 17, 2015, available at

http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article56073; Middle East and North Africa Financial Network, "Sudan receives USD1b deposit from Saudi," August 15, 2015; Global Banking News, "Saudi Arabia deposits cash with Sudan central bank," August 14, 2015, available at http://www.thefreelibrary.com/Saudi+Arabia+deposits+cash+with+Sudan+central+bank.-a0425377535; Agence France-Presse, "Sudan minister says Saudi made \$1 bn deposit in central bank," August 12, 2015, available at https://www.yahoo.com/news/sudan-minister-says-saudi-made-1-bn-deposit-181927599.html?ref=gs; Sudan Tribune, "Sudan

#### 34 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

says it received \$1 billion in Forex deposits from Saudi Arabia," August 13, 2015, available at

http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article56025; Dabanga, "Sudan received \$1 bn in deposits from Saudi Arabia': official," August 12, 2015, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/sudan-received-1-bn-in-deposits-from-saudi-arabia-official; Dabanga, "Sudan's inflation rate more than 24 percent in April," May 18, 2015, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/sudan-s-inflation-rate-more-than-24-percent-in-april; Sudan Tribune, "Sudanese officials say Forex deposits received from Arab Gulf states," April 30, 2015, available at

http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article54781; Sudan Tribune, "Sudan expecting large economic gains from operation 'Decisive Storm,'" April 4, 2015, available at http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article54493. For prior Enough analysis associated with these deposits and broader issues involving Sudan's relations with Persian Gulf countries see Omer Ismail, "The Many Faces of al-Bashir: Sudan's Persian Gulf Power Games," pp. 2-3 (Washington: The Enough Project, June 2015), available at http://www.enoughproject.org/files/The%20Many%20Faces%20of%20al%20Bashir%2006032015.pdf.

<sup>79</sup> For recent and past articles on the governments of Saudi Arabia and Sudan exploring the viability of a mining venture see Xinhua, "Sudanese president reiterates keenness on cooperation with Saudi Arabia," May 5, 2016, available at http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2016-05/05/c 135334641.htm; Sudan Tribune, "Sudan, Saudi Arabia expect to earn \$ 20

billion from Atlantis II project," May 2, 2016, available at http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article58834; Oxford Business Group, "Saudi Arabia: Taking mining offshore," January 21, 2013, available at

http://www.oxfordbusinessgroup.com/news/saudi-arabia-taking-mining-offshore; Diamond Fields International Ltd., "Diamond Fields' Joint Venture Company Granted Mining License over World Class Zinc, Copper, Silver and Gold Project," Press release, June 4, 2010, available at http://www.diamondfields.com/s/NewsReleases.asp?ReportID=403052&\_Type=News-Release& Title=Diamond-Fields-Joint-Venture-Company-Granted-Mining-License-over-World-Clas...

<sup>80</sup> For context see Dun & Bradstreet: D&B Country Riskline Reports, "Sudan," April 5, 2016; Daniel Large and Luke Patey, "Riding the Sudanese Storm: China, India, Russia, Brazil and the Two Sudans" (Johannesburg: South African Institute of International Affairs, July 2014), available at http://www.saiia.org.za/occasional-papers/567-riding-the-sudanese-storm-china-india-russiabrazil-and-the-two-sudans/file. To view basic details on 86 Chinese investment projects mapped throughout Sudan see AidData, available at http://china.aiddata.org/geospatial\_dashboard?q=Sudan&l=-4.566354849581173,13.45100500000004,4 (last accessed May 2016). For more information on trade and political relations between Sudan and India see Shubhajit Roy, "Explained: This is India's trade footprint in Africa: African Nations' Bilateral Relations With India: Trade, Assistance And Other Ties," The Indian Express, October 23, 2015, available at http://indianexpress.com/article/india/india-news-india/this-is-indiastrade-footprint-in-africa/#sthash.GBVh8iC1.dpuf; Business Standard, "Sudan keen for Indian investment in agriculture, gold mining," October 23, 2015, available at http://www.business-standard.com/article/news-ians/sudan-keen-for-indianinvestment-in-agriculture-gold-mining-115102300962 1.html; Muawad Mustafa Rashid, "Features of the Bilateral Relations between Sudan and India," October 26, 2015, available at http://news.sudanvisiondaily.com/details.html?rsnpid=256068. For more on economic ties between the Sudanese and Russian governments, particularly in investments in extractives projects, see Shadia Basheri, "Will Growing Sudanese-Russian Relations Be in Favour of Boosting Sudanese Petroleum Sector?" Sudan Vision, May 4, 2016, available at http://news.sudanvisiondaily.com/details.html?rsnpid=263545; Mohamed Abdalla, "Sudanese-Russian Promising Future Relations," Sudan Vision, October 20, 2015, available at

http://news.sudanvisiondaily.com/details.html?rsnpid=255893; Pravda, "Gold and uranium extraction granted to Russia in Sudan," July 31, 2015, available at http://www.pravdareport.com/news/business/31-07-2015/131547-gold-0/; Dabanga, "Largest gold mining deal in Sudan's history," July 30, 2015, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/largest-gold-mining-deal-in-sudan-s-history.

<sup>81</sup> For pie charts that show the top countries that control land in Sudan and the top sectors that control land see GRAIN, "Global Map of 'Land Grabs' By Country and By Sector," map created by Varun Mangla / Circle of Blue with contributions from Aubrey Ann Parker and Jordan B. Bates of Circle of Blue and technical assistance from Rebecca Shapley of Google Fusion Tables, available at http://www.circleofblue.org/LAND.html (last accessed May 2016).

<sup>82</sup> The 2015 African Economic Outlook estimated the public spending on health and education in Sudan was 3.6 percent of the budget in 2014 and was expected to fall to 2.8 percent in 2015. Suwareh Darbo, "Sudan 2015," pp. 4, 5, 12 (Paris: African Economic Outlook with the African Development Bank, Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, U.N. Development Programme, 2015), available at

http://www.africaneconomicoutlook.org/fileadmin/uploads/aeo/2015/CN\_data/CN\_Long\_EN/Sudan\_GB\_2015.pdf. World Bank data (available at http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SH.XPD.PUBL.GX.ZS) indicates that 11.6 percent of government spending in Sudan goes to healthcare. The percentage of total government spending on education in Sudan is not given by the World Bank, but the data on this indicator for other countries is available at

http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SE.XPD.TOTL.GB.ZS. All sites were last accessed in May 2016.

<sup>83</sup> Siddig Umbadda, "Towards Institutional Reform and Economic Policies Supporting Stability (After Political Reconciliation)," p.
 12

<sup>84</sup> Altayeb was state minister of finance during the democratic government of 1986 to 1989 under Prime Minister Sadiq al-

#### 35 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

Mahdi, and Altayeb subsequently served as a high-level official of the World Bank and the International Monetary Fund. <sup>85</sup> Sudan Tribune, "Bashir says more money be spent on security and defence," December 14, 2015, available at http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article57367.

<sup>86</sup> Altareeq, "Ministry of Defense: lack of funding prevented the rotation of forces in battle fronts for three years," (in Arabic), May 17, 2016, available at http://www.altareeq.info/ar/حاالتمويل-نقص-السودانية-الدفاع-وزارة/more-29590.

<sup>87</sup> International Crisis Group, "Sudan: Preventing Implosion," p. 8, endnote 44 (December 2009), available at http://www.crisisgroup.org/~/media/Files/africa/horn-of-africa/sudan/B068%20Sudan%20Preventing%20Implosion.

<sup>88</sup> AidData collects and synthesizes data on trillions of dollars in financing of development projects worldwide. See http://aiddata.org/ (last accessed August 2016).

<sup>89</sup> Philip Roessler, "Chinese Development Finance and Strategies of Political (and Territorial) Survival in Sudan," AidData, May 8, 2013, available at http://aiddata.org/blog/chinese-development-finance-and-strategies-of-political-and-territorial-survival-in-sudan.

<sup>90</sup> AidData, "Loan for Hydro-Mechanic Components of the Merowe hydroelectric power station," available at http://china.aiddata.org/projects/178 (last accessed May 2016).

<sup>91</sup> International Rivers, "Merowe Dam, Sudan," available at https://www.internationalrivers.org/campaigns/merowe-damsudan-0 (last accessed May 2016).

<sup>92</sup> AidData, "Construction of railway from Khartoum to Port Sudan," available at http://china.aiddata.org/projects/207 (last accessed May 2016).

<sup>93</sup> International Rivers, "Merowe Dam, Sudan," available at https://www.internationalrivers.org/campaigns/merowe-damsudan-0 (last accessed May 2016).

<sup>94</sup> See El-Tigani Altayeb Ibrahim, "Budget of fiscal year 2016: playing music on imaginary strings" (in Arabic), Al-Rakoba, March 17, 2016.

<sup>95</sup> Saeed Abu-Kambal, "To Amin Hassan Omer: the numbers of holders of constitutional positions is a scandal," (in Arabic), www.alrakoba.net/news-action-show-id-61018.htm.

<sup>96</sup> Ibid, Endnote 92.

<sup>97</sup> See a summary of this article in Hurriyat, "Salary (legal) for Omar al-Bashir and his deputies more than 1.5 billion pounds," (in Arabic) of June 18, 2012, available at www.hurriyatsudan.com/?p=66928;

See also, Altayeb Zainalabdin, "The gratuity to parliamentarian: social support or political bribe?" (in Arabic), first published August 8, 2011, available at

http://www.sudanile.com/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=31085:b2bB\_b3&catid=138&Itemid=55. <sup>98</sup> Hiba Abdelazim, "Digging in official documents: the numbers of constitutional positions' holders – attempts to expose the hidden," al-Rakoba, (in Arabic), June 15, 2012, at: www.alrakoba.net/news-action-show-id-60925.htm.

<sup>99</sup> "The financing of the National Congress Party from public funds: accusations and defense," (in Arabic), al-Sudani, July 2, 2014, available at http://alsudani.net/news/?tmpl=component&print=1&option=com\_content&id=23424.

<sup>100</sup> Sudan Tribune, "Sudanese lawmakers alarmed by corruption levels in the country," April 30, 2014, available at http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article50824.

<sup>101</sup> Suliman Baldo, "Exodus from Sudan: The flight of human capital and the growth of a parasitic economy," Sudan Tribune, November 21, 2015, available at http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article57123; Suliman Baldo, "Beyond the Façades of Khartoum: The rise of Sudan's 'nouveau riche' and increased economic disparity," Sudan Tribune, November 22, 2016, available at http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article57132;

<sup>102</sup> Suliman Baldo, "Beyond the Façades of Khartoum: The rise of Sudan's 'nouveau riche' and increased economic disparity," Sudan Tribune, November 22, 2016;

<sup>103</sup> Elaph, "Interview with Prof. Onour" (print copy, in Arabic), p. 9, May 18, 2016.

<sup>104</sup> Al-Nilin, "Sudan: budget deficit for the first quarter of 2016" (in Arabic), June 1, 2016, available at http://www.alnilin.com/12783135.htm.

<sup>105</sup> Mohamed Salih, Zeinab, "Sudan gets creative with waste at Khartoum's first recycling festival," The Guardian, March 29, 2016, available at http://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2016/mar/29/sudan-gets-creative-with-waste-khartoum-first-recycling-festival. See also Joe McCarthy, "Sudan is cleaning up its streets with a beautiful recycling festival," Global Citizen, March 30, 2016, available at https://www.globalcitizen.org/en/content/sudan-is-cleaning-up-its-streets-with-a-beautiful/.
<sup>105</sup> Mohamed Salih, Zeinab, "Sudan gets creative with waste at Khartoum's first-recycling-festival. See also Joe McCarthy, "Sudan is cleaning up its streets with a beautiful recycling festival," Global Citizen, March 30, 2016, available at https://www.globalcitizen.org/en/content/sudan-is-cleaning-up-its-streets-with-a-beautiful/.
<sup>106</sup> Al-Nilin, "Minister of Environment warns against contamination of drinking water with sewage," (in Arabic), January 13, 2016, available at: www.alnilin.com/12743994.htm.

<sup>107</sup> Akhirlahza, "Water contamination... playing with the health of the citizens," (in Arabic) January 14, 2016, available here: http://akhirlahza.info/akhir/index.php/2011-04-10-12-17-53/57857-2016-01-14-10-35-17.html.

<sup>108</sup> Dabanga, "Sudanese journalist interrogated again," October 13, 2015, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/allnews/article/sudanese-journalist-interrogated-again; Dabanga, "NISS confiscates print-runs of two Sudanese newspapers," September 20, 2015, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/security-gags-el-sudani-newspaper-over-

#### 36 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

pollution-report.

<sup>109</sup> Dabanga, "Medicine prices soar in Sudan capital," December 24, 2015, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/allnews/article/medicine-prices-soar-in-sudan-capital; Dabanga, "'Sudan runs short on medicines': pharmacy director," January 22, 2016, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/sudan-runs-short-on-medicines-pharmacy-director; Dabanga, "Sudan: Pound hits record low, bread shortage," February 5, 2016, available at

https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/sudan-pound-hits-record-low-bread-shortage; Dabanga, "Sudan Bank assigns \$9,5 million to pharmaceutical industry," February 9, 2016, available at https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/sudan-bank-assigns-9-5-million-to-pharmaceutical-industry.

<sup>110</sup> BMI Research, "Sudan & South Sudan Pharmaceuticals & Healthcare Report: Sudan - Q2 2016," April 1, 2016, available at http://www.bmiresearch.com/sudan.

<sup>111</sup> Dabanga, "Medicine prices soar in Sudan capital," December 24, 2015.; Dabanga, "'Sudan runs short on medicines': pharmacy director," January 22, 2016; Dabanga, "Sudan Bank assigns \$9,5 million to pharmaceutical industry," February 9, 2016.

<sup>112</sup> Al-Intibaha, "Chamber of Drug Importers sounds the alarm bell," (in Arabic), March 29, 2016, available at http://www.sudaress.com/alintibaha/12699.

<sup>113</sup> Our analysis and interviews suggest that U.S. sanctions on Sudan have caused unintended harm to the medical sector in Sudan, as well as to the humanitarian, people-to-people, and academic sectors in Sudan. Those providing care and services to the Sudanese people say that the specific licenses they need to provide goods and services can be difficult to obtain in a process that is slow and cumbersome, which at times discourages suppliers from completing the process. At times funds and medical devices like surgical sutures and cancer-screening equipment may not be approved by all parties and not reach the Sudanese people who need them. John Prendergast and Brad Brooks-Rubin, "Modernized Sanctions for Sudan: Unfinished Business for the Obama Administration," pp. 2, 5.(Washington: The Enough Project, April 2016).. <sup>114</sup> Ibid., pp. 12-15.

<sup>115</sup> African Union Commission / United Nations Economic Commission (AU/ECA) for Africa Conference of Ministers of Finance, Planning and Economic Development, "Illicit Financial Flows: Report of the High Level Panel on Illicit Financial Flows from Africa," (2015), available at http://www.uneca.org/sites/default/files/PublicationFiles/iff\_main\_report\_26feb\_en.pdf.
 <sup>116</sup> Lee Mwiti, "\$80 billion, not \$50 billion: loss of African funds even worse than thought – Mbeki," Mail & Guardian Africa, April 27, 2016, available at http://main.com/orticle/2016, 04, 26, 80 billion, not \$50 billion; http://www.uneca.org/sites/default/files/PublicationFiles/iff\_main\_report\_26feb\_en.pdf.

27, 2016, available at http://mgafrica.com/article/2016-04-26-80-billion-not-50-billion-loss-of-african-funds-even-worse-than-thought-mbeki.

<sup>117</sup> African Union Commission / United Nations Economic Commission (AU/ECA) for Africa Conference of Ministers of Finance, Planning and Economic Development, "Illicit Financial Flows: Report of the High Level Panel on Illicit Financial Flows from Africa" (2015), Table A3.1, p. 93, available at

http://www.uneca.org/sites/default/files/PublicationFiles/iff\_main\_report\_26feb\_en.pdf.

<sup>118</sup> Ibid., p. 97

<sup>119</sup> Ibid., p. 99

<sup>120</sup> John Prendergast and Brad Brooks-Rubin, "Modernized Sanctions for Sudan: Unfinished Business for the Obama Administration," (Washington: The Enough Project, April 2016).

#### 37 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org